424http://www.ablible.com

Table of Contents

Filed Pursuant to Rule 424(b)(5 Registration No. 333-22787

Title Of Each Class Of Securities To Be Registered	Amount To Be Registered	Aggregate Offering Price	Registration Fee(1)
5.875% Notes Due 2027	\$550,000,000	100.000%	\$71,390

1) Calculated in accordance with Rule 457(r) of the Securities Act of 1933.

Table of Contents

Prospectus supplement (To Prospectus dated October 17, 2018)

connection with making an investment in the notes.



\$550,000,000 5.875% Notes due 2027

We are offering \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.875% notes due 2027 (the "notes"). The notes will bear interest at the rate of 5.875% per year. Interest on the notes is payable semiannually in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing June 1, 2020. The notes will mature on December 2027.

We may redeem the notes at any time, in whole or in part, at the redemption prices described in this prospectus supplement. See "Description of the Notes."

The notes will be senior unsecured obligations of Murphy Oil Corporation and will rank equally with all of Murphy Oil Corporation's other senior unsecured indebtedness from time to time outstanding.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or

determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The notes will be a new issue of securities and currently there is no established trading market for the notes. We do not intend to list the notes on any

The notes will be a new issue of securities and currently there is no established trading market for the notes. We do not intend to list the notes on any securities exchange or any automated dealer quotation system.

See "Risk Factors" beginning on page S-15 of this prospectus supplement for a discussion of certain risks that you should consider in

	Price to public(1)	Underwriting discount	Proceeds to us, before expenses
Per note	100.000%	1.125%	98.875%
Total	\$ 550,000,000	\$ 6,187,500	\$ 543,812,500

(1) Plus accrued interest from November 27, 2019, if settlement occurs after that date.

The notes will be issued only in registered book-entry form, in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The underwriters expect to deliver the notes to purchasers through the facilities of The Depository Trust Company for the benefit of its participants, including Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream Banking, société anonyme, on or about November 27, 2019, which is the tenth business day following the date of this prospectus supplement (T+10). This settlement date may affect trading of the notes. See "Underwriting."

 $https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/717423/000119312519292435/d827501d424b5.htm [11/15/2019\ 8:56:04\ AM]$

http://www.oblible.com

Joint physical book-running managers

J.P. Morgan	BofA Securities	MUF

Joint book-running managers

DNB Markets Regions Securities LLC Scotiabank Wells Fargo Securitie

Co-managers

BMO Capital Markets

Hancock Whitney Investment Services, Inc. SOCIETE GENERALE

Capital One Securitie SMBC Nikl **Standard Chartered Ban**

Page

S-1

S-1

S-1

S-2

S-3

S-4 S-4

S-4

November 13, 2019

Table of Contents

We have not, and the underwriters have not, authorized anyone to provide any information other than that contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or in any free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we hav referred you. We do not, and the underwriters do not, take any responsibility for, and we cannot assure you as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you.

We are not, and the underwriters are not, making an offer of these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of this prospectus supplement or, with respect to information incorporated by reference, as of the date of that information. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those respective dates.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prospectus Supplement

About this Prospectus

Where You Can Find More Information

Forward-Looking Statements

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

Incorporation by Reference of Certain Financial Data

Summary

Risk Factors

Use of Proceeds

Capitalization

Description of the Notes

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Holders

Underwriting

Legal Matters

Experts

Prospectus

About This Prospectus

Murphy Oil Corporation

Where You Can Find More Information

Special Note on Forward-Looking Statements

Use of Proceeds

Description of Common Stock
Description of Preferred Stock
Description of Depositary Shares
Description of Debt Securities
Description of Warrants
Description of Purchase Contracts
Description of Units
Forms of Securities
Plan of Distribution
Validity of Securities
Experts

i

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This document has two parts. The first part consists of this prospectus supplement, which describes the specific terms of this offering and the notes offered. The second part is the accompanying prospectus, dated October 17, 2018, which provides more general information, some of which may no apply to this offering. To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus any document incorporated by reference herein that was filed with the Securities and Exchange commission (the "SEC") prior to the date of this prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement.

In this prospectus supplement, we refer to Murphy Oil Corporation and its wholly owned subsidiaries as "we," "our," "us," the "Company," "Murphy Oil" or "Murphy" unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, and except under the caption "Description of the Notes."

Before purchasing any notes, you should carefully read both this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, together with the additional information in the documents we have listed under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are also available to the public at the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov.

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" into this prospectus supplement the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference or deemed incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus supplement. Information that we file with the SEC after the date of this prospectus supplement will update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the documents listed below other than, in each case, those documents or the portions of those documents which are furnished and not filed and any future filings made with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Securities Exchang Act of 1934, as amended, until our offering is completed:

- Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018, filed on February 27, 2019;
- Our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2019, filed on May 2, 2019, June 30, 2019, filed on August 8, 2019, and September 30, 2019, filed on October 31, 2019;
- Our Definitive Proxy Statement on <u>Schedule 14A</u> filed on March 22, 2019 (solely to the extent incorporated by reference into Part III of our Annual Report on Form 10-K); and
- Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on <u>February 8, 2019</u>, <u>February 12, 2019</u>, <u>March 21, 2019</u>, <u>April 16, 2019</u>, <u>April 23, 2019</u>, <u>May 10, 2019</u>, <u>June 5, 2019</u>, <u>July 12, 2019</u>, <u>August 13, 2019</u>, <u>October 3, 2019</u> and <u>November 13, 2019</u>.

You may request a free copy of these filings by writing to, or telephoning, us at the following address and phone number:

Corporate Secretary Murphy Oil Corporation Box 7000 El Dorado, Arkansas 71731-7000 (870) 862-6411

ii

Table of Contents

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, including the documents we incorporate by reference, contains forward-looking statements as defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements, which express management's current views concerning future events or results, are subject to inherent risks and uncertainties. Factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in our forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, the volatility and level of crude oil and natural gas prices, the level and success rate of Murphy's exploration programs, the Company's ability to maintain production rates and replace reserves, customer demand for Murphy's products adverse foreign exchange movements, political and regulatory instability, adverse developments in the U.S. or global capital markets, credit markets or economies generally, uncontrollable natural hazards, and risks that the Tender Offers (as defined herein) is not consummated on the anticipated terms, if a all, as well as any of the other factors contained under the caption "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement or in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2018 and in any subsequent document that we have or may file with the SEC. We undertake no duty to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements.

NON-GAAP FINANCIAL MEASURES

While Murphy Oil reports financial results in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. ("GAAP"), this prospectu supplement includes certain non-GAAP measures, including EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations, Adjusted EBITDAX and PV-10. EBITDA means earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. EBITDA from continuing operations means EBITDA plus discontinued operations loss (income) and impairment of assets. EBITDAX from continuing operations means EBITDA plus discontinued operations loss (income), impairment of assets and exploration expenses. Adjusted EBITDAX means EBITDAX from continuing operations plus mark-to-market (gains) losses, accretion of asset retirement obligations, foreign exchange losses (gains) and other nonrecurring (gains) expenses. PV-10 represents present value, discounted at 10% per annum, of estimated future net revenue before income tax of our estimated proved reserves.

Management has included a presentation of EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX in this prospectus supplement, because they are used by management to evaluate the Company's operational performance and trends between periods and relative to industry competitors. In addition, management believes they may be useful to investors and analysts to gain a better understanding of the Company's financial results and to assess the Company's ability to service its debt. However, EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX are not GAAP measures and may not be comparable to similarly titled measures of other companies. You should not consider EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations or Adjusted EBITDAX as an alternative to net income, cash provided by operating activities or any other GAAP financial measure of performance, as indicators of our operating performance, or as measures of liquidity. EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations or Adjusted EBITDAX. It should also be noted that all companies do not calculate EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX in the same manner and, accordingly, EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX presented in this prospectus supplement may not be comparable to similarly titled measures used by other companies. We have included reconciliations of EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations, EB

Management has included a presentation of PV-10, because it is widely used by professional analysts and sophisticated investors in evaluating oil and gas companies. PV-10 should not be considered as an alternative to the standardized measure as defined under GAAP. We have included a reconciliation of PV-10 to standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows, the most directly comparable GAAP measure. See "Summary—Summary Consolidated Historical Financial Data."

iii

Table of Contents

INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE OF CERTAIN FINANCIAL DATA

This prospectus supplement incorporates by reference (i) the audited statement of revenues and direct operating expenses for the year ended December 31, 2018, the unaudited statement of revenues and direct operating expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2019 and 2018, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2019 and the year ended December 31, 2018, each of which is contained in our Form 8-K/A that was filed on August 13, 2019 with respect to the LLOG Acquisition (defined below), (ii) the unaudited pro forma consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2019 and the unaudited pro

forma consolidated statement of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2019 and the years ended December 31, 2018, 2017 and 2016, each of which is contained in our Form 8-K that was filed on July 12, 2019 with respect to the Malaysia Divestment (defined below) and (iii) the audited statement of revenues and direct operating expenses for the year ended December 31, 2017, the unaudited statement of revenues and direct operating expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, the unaudited pro forma consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2018 and the unaudited pro forma consolidated statement of operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and the year ended December 31, 2017, each of which is contained in our Form 8-K/A that was filed on February 12, 2019 with respect to the MP GOM JV Transaction (defined below). See "Where You Can Find More Information" for all financial data and other information that is incorporated by reference herein.

1V

Table of Contents

SUMMARY

This summary description of our business and the offering may not contain all of the information that may be important to you. For a more complete understanding of our business and this offering, we encourage you to read this entire prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, any free writing prospectus prepared by us that we may provide you in connection with this offering and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein. In particular, you should read the following summary together with the more detailed information and consolidated financial statements and the notes to those statements included elsewhere in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. You should also carefully consider the matters discussed under the caption "Risk Factors."

Company Overview

Murphy Oil Corporation is an international oil and gas exploration and production company. The Company explores for and produces crude oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids (NGL) worldwide. The Company maintains upstream operating offices, with the most significant of these including Houston in Texas and Calgary in Alberta.

Murphy Oil's reported total crude oil and condensate production in 2018 averaged 92,114 barrels per day ("Bbl/d") (including 28,676 Bbl/d in Malaysia), an increase of 2% compared to 2017. NGL production in 2018 averaged 9,590 Bbl/d (including 792 Bbl/d in Malaysia), largely in line with 9,151 Bbl/d (including 829 Bbl/d in Malaysia) produced in 2017. The Company's worldwide production volume of natural gas averaged 422.8 million cubic feet per day ("MMcf/d") (including 110.2MMcf/d in Malaysia) in 2018, up 10% from 2017 levels. The increase in natural gas sales volume in 2018 was attributable to an 18% increase in natural gas production in Canada, primarily in Tupper and Placid areas as well as increase in gas production in the Gulf of Mexico. Total worldwide 2018 production on a barrel of oil equivalent basis (six thousand cubic feet of natural gas equals one barrel of oil) was approximately 172,172 barrels of oil equivalent per day ("Boe/d") (including 47.8 Boe/d in Malaysia), an increase of 5.3% compared to 2017.

Total worldwide production averaged 178,658 Boe/d during the nine months ended September 30, 2019, a 48% increase from 120,533 Boe/d produced in the same period in 2018, in each case excluding Malaysia. The increase is principally due to the acquisition of producing Gulf of Mexico assets as part of the MP GOM JV Transaction (defined below) in the fourth quarter of 2018 and the addition of further Gulf of Mexico assets as part of the LLOG Acquisition (defined below) in the second quarter of 2019.

Crude oil and condensate production (excluding Malaysia) averaged 110,762 Bbl/d during the nine months ended September 30, 2019 compared to 59,645 Bbl/d over the same period in 2018. The increase of 51,117 Bbl/d was principally due to higher volumes in the Gulf of Mexico due to the acquisition of assets as part of the MP GOM JV Transaction. On a Boe basis, the MP GOM JV Transaction contributed 43,881 Boe/d for the nine months ended September 30, 2019 and the LLOG Acquisition contributed 13,864 Boe/d for the period from May 31, 2019 to September 30, 2019. For the nine months ended September 30, 2019, the Company's sales price for crude oil and condensate (excluding Malaysia) averaged \$60.84 per barrel, down from \$68.55 per barrel in the same period in 2018. Approximately 94% of oil barrels sold during the third quarter of 2019 (excluding Malaysia) sold at a premium to the average West Texas Intermediate price of \$56.45.

Total production of NGL (excluding Malaysia) was 10,990 Bbl/d in the nine months ended September 30, 2019 compared to 8,852 Bbl/d in the nine months ended September 30, 2018. The average sales price for U.S. NGL was \$15.22 per barrel in the nine months ended September 30, 2019 compared to \$26.90 per barrel in the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

Natural gas sales volumes from continuing operations (excluding Malaysia) averaged 341 MMcf/d in the nine months ended September 30, 2019 compared to 312 MMcf/d in the nine months ended September 30,

Table of Contents

2018. The increase of 29 MMcf/d was primarily the result of higher volumes in the Gulf of Mexico. Higher volumes in the Gulf of Mexico are due to the acquisition of assets related to the MP GOM JV Transaction and the LLOG Acquisition. The average sales price for natural gas (excluding Malaysia) in the nine months ended September 30, 2019 was \$1.71 per thousand cubic feet (MCF), versus \$1.81 per MCF realized in the same period in 2018.

Portfolio Transformation

On November 30, 2018, Murphy Exploration & Production Company – USA ("Murphy Exploration") and Petrobras America Inc. ("PAI"), a subsidiary of Petróleo Brasileiro S.A., closed a transaction among Murphy Exploration, PAI and MP Gulf of Mexico, LLC ("MP GOM"), a subsidiary of Murphy Exploration (the "MP GOM JV Transaction"). The MP GOM JV Transaction had an effective date of October 1, 2018. Under the terms of the MP GOM JV Transaction, Murphy Exploration paid cash consideration of \$794.6 million and transferred a 20% interest in MP GOM to PAI. Murphy Exploration could also owe additional contingent consideration of up to \$150 million if certain sales thresholds are exceeded beginning in 2019 through 2025. PAI and Murphy Exploration contributed all of their Gulf of Mexico producing assets and Murphy Exploration contributed its interest in the Medusa Spar LLC to MP GOM. Following closing of the MP GOM JV Transaction, MP GOM is owned 80% by Murphy Exploration and 20% by PAI.

On May 31, 2019, we closed the acquisition (the "LLOG Acquisition") of deep water Gulf of Mexico assets comprising 26 blocks in the Mississippi Canyon and Green Canyon areas from LLOG Exploration Offshore, L.L.C. and LLOG Bluewater Holdings, L.L.C. (collectively, "LLOG") pursuant to the definitive agreement dated April 19, 2019, as amended on May 31, 2019, between our wholly owned subsidiary, Murphy Exploration & Production Company—USA ("Murphy Exploration") and LLOG. After taking into account customary closing adjustments, Murphy Exploration paid cash consideration of \$1.227 billion in connection with the LLOG Acquisition. Additional contingent consideration payments may become payable by Murphy Exploration based on the following: up to \$200 million in the event that revenue from certain properties exceeds certain contractual thresholds between 2019 and 2022; and \$50 million following first oil from certain development projects. In connection with the LLOG Acquisition, we incurred borrowings of \$1,075 million under our revolving credit facility and a short-term loan in an aggregate principal amount of \$500 million. These borrowings, along with the \$325 million outstanding under our revolving credit facility prior to the LLOG Acquisition, were repaid in full in July 2019 following the completion of the Malaysia Divestment (defined below).

On July 10, 2019, we closed the divestiture of our fully issued share capital of our two subsidiaries conducting Malaysian operations to a subsidiary of PTT Exploration and Production Public Company Limited for \$2.0 billion in an all-cash transaction (the "Malaysia Divestment"). Effective January 1, 2019, Malaysia operations were reported as discontinued operations as the sale represents a strategic shift that has a major effect on our operations and financial results. We are entitled to receive a \$100.0 million bonus payment contingent upon certain future exploratory drilling results prior to October 2020.

Refinancing Transactions

Concurrent Tender Offers

Concurrently with the commencement of this offering, we launched cash tender offers (the "Tender Offers") to purchase up to \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount (as may be increased by us) of our 4.000% senior notes due 2022 and 3.700% senior notes due 2022 (collectively, the "Tender Notes") on the terms and conditions contained in the Offer to Purchase dated November 13, 2019 (the "Offer to Purchase"). Our obligation to accept for purchase and to pay for the Tender Notes in the Tender Offers is subject to the satisfaction or, as

S-2

Table of Contents

applicable, waiver by us of certain conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, including the successful completion of one or more debt financing transactions, such as this offering, with aggregate gross proceeds of at least \$550 million. This offering is not conditioned on the consummation of the Tender Offers.

We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with cash on hand, to fund the Tender Offers and any related premiums, penalties, fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing. See "Use of Proceeds."

We refer to (i) the offering of notes hereunder, (ii) the Tender Offers and (iii) the payment of any related premiums, penalties, fees and

expenses in connection with the foregoing as the "Refinancing Transactions."

This prospectus supplement is not an offer to purchase or a solicitation of an offer to sell the Tender Notes.

Corporate Information

Our principal executive offices are located at 300 Peach Street, P.O. Box 7000, El Dorado, Arkansas 71731-7000, and our telephone number is (870) 862-6411. Our capital stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "MUR." We maintain a website at http://www.murphyoilcorp.com where general information about us is available. We are not incorporating the contents of the website into this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus.

S-3

Table of Contents

THE OFFERING

This summary highlights certain terms of the offering but does not contain all information that may be important to you. We encourage you to read this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus in their entirety before making an investment decision.

Issuer Murphy Oil Corporation

Securities offered \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.875% Notes due 2027

Maturity date December 1, 2027

Interest rate 5.875% per annum

Interest payment dates Semiannually in arrears on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing June 1, 2020

Interest on the notes will accrue from November 27, 2019

Further issuances We may from time to time, without the consent of the holders, create and issue additional

notes having the same terms and conditions as the notes offered by this prospectus supplement in all respects, except for the issue date, issue price and, under some circumstances, the date of the first payment of interest on the notes, provided that if the additional notes are not fungible with the notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such

additional notes will have a different CUSIP.

Optional redemption At any time prior to December 1, 2022, we may redeem the notes, in whole or in part, at a

price equal to the greater of (i) 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed or (ii) a make-whole redemption price determined by using a discount rate of the applicable treasury rate plus 50 basis points, plus, in either case, accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount of the notes being redeemed to, but not including, the redemption date.

At any time on or after December 1, 2022, we may redeem the notes, in whole or in part, at the applicable redemption prices set forth under "Description of the Notes—Optional Redemption," plus accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount of the notes being redeemed to, but not including, the redemption date.

S-4

Repurchase upon a change of control triggering event

If a change of control triggering event (as defined herein) occurs, we must offer to repurchase the notes at a purchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of repurchase. See "Description of the Notes—Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Triggering Event."

Ranking

The notes:

- · will be unsecured;
- · will rank equally with all of our existing and future unsecured senior debt;
- will be senior to any future subordinated debt;
- will be effectively junior to our secured debt to the extent of the assets securing such debt; and
- will be effectively junior to all existing and future debt and other liabilities of, or guaranteed by our subsidiaries, including their debt and trade payables and our revolving credit facility.

As of September 30, 2019, after giving effect to the Refinancing Transactions, our subsidiaries would have had \$1,353.4 million of indebtedness, trade payables and other accrued current liabilities outstanding (other than long-term contingent consideration liabilities payable to PAI and LLOG in connection with the MP GOM JV Transaction and the LLOG Acquisition).

Covenants

We will issue the notes under an indenture containing covenants for your benefit. These covenants restrict our ability, with certain exceptions, to:

- incur debt secured by liens;
- · permit our subsidiaries to incur or guarantee debt;
- engage in sale/leaseback transactions; and
- enter into certain mergers, consolidations or transfers of substantially all of our assets.

Use of proceeds

We expect the net proceeds from this offering of notes to be approximately \$542,212,500, after deducting underwriting discounts and other estimated expenses of this offering. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering of the notes, together with cash on hand, to fund the Tender Offers and any related premiums, penalties, fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing. See "Use of Proceeds."

Book-entry form

The notes will be issued in book-entry form and will be represented by global certificates deposited with, or on behalf of, The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") and registered in the name of a nominee of DTC. Beneficial interests in any of the notes will be shown on, and transfers will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or

S-5

Table of Contents

its nominee and any such interest may not be exchanged for certificated securities, except in limited circumstances.

Absence of a public market for the notes

The notes will be a new issue of securities and there is currently no established trading market for the notes. Accordingly, we cannot assure you as to the development or liquidity of any market for the notes. The underwriters have advised us that they currently intend to

	make a market in the notes. However, they are not obligated to do so, and they may discontinue any market making with respect to the notes without notice.
U.S. federal income tax consequences	For the U.S. federal income tax consequences to non-U.S. Holders (as defined herein) of the holding and disposition of the notes, see "Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Holders" in this prospectus supplement.
Listing	We do not intend to apply for a listing of the notes on any securities exchange or any automated dealer quotation system.
Trustee	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association

Table of Contents

SUMMARY CONSOLIDATED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL DATA

We have provided in the tables below summary consolidated historical financial data. We have derived the statement of income data and other financial data for the nine months ended September 30, 2019 and 2018, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2018, and the balance sheet data as of September 30, 2019 and 2018, and as of December 31 for each of the three years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2018, from our unaudited and audited consolidated financial statements. You should read the following financial information in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes that we have included elsewhere and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

In the opinion of our management, the unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the same basis as the audited consolidated financial statements and include all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the information set forth therein. The interim results set forth below are not necessarily indicative of results for the year ending December 31, 2019 or for any other future period.

In the tables below and throughout this prospectus supplement, historical financial and operating data for the nine months ended September 30, 2019 and 2018 present Malaysia operations as discontinued operations and the historical financial and operating data for the years ended December 31, 2018, 2017 and 2016 include Malaysia operations as continuing operations.

	Nine months ended September 30,			2018(2) Year ended December 31, 2017(2) 2010			
(in thousands, except ratios)		2019(1, 2) (unau	dited)	2018(2)	2018(2) $2017(2)$		<u>2016(2)</u>
Statement of Income Data:		(unuu	uncu)	, 			
Total revenues	\$	2,191,573	\$	1,287,763	\$ 2,570,603	\$ 2,225,129	\$ 1,811,238
Costs and Expenses:							
Lease operating expenses	\$	416,460	\$	253,820	\$ 555,894	\$ 468,323	\$ 559,360
Severance and ad valorem taxes		36,972		40,099	52,072	43,618	43,826
Transportation, gathering and processing		128,748		49,827	_	_	_
Exploration expenses, including undeveloped lease amortization		75,570		69,350	103,977	122,834	101,861
Selling and general expenses		176,258		165,074	216,024	203,573	246,277
Depreciation, depletion and amortization		819,270		570,997	971,901	957,719	1,054,081
Impairment of assets		_		_	20,000	_	95,088
Redetermination expense		_		_	11,332	15,000	39,100
Accretion of asset retirement obligations		29,824		19,234	44,559	42,590	46,742
Other (expense) benefit		26,442		(44,773)	(34,873)	30,706	13,806
Total costs and expenses	_	1,709,544		1,123,628	1,940,886	1,884,363	2,200,141
Operating income (loss) from continuing operations(3)		482,029		164,135	629,717	340,766	(388,903)
Other income (loss):							
Interest and other income (loss)	\$	(18,134)	\$	(713)	\$ (15,775)	\$ (87,181)	\$ 43,958
Interest expense, net		(145,095)		(133,075)	(181,604)	(181,783)	(148,170)
Total other loss		(163,229)		(133,788)	(197,379)	(268,964)	(104,212)
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes	-	318,800		30,347	432,338	71,802	(493,115)
Income tax expense (benefit)		38,719		(91,180)	9,330	382,738	(219,172)
Income (loss) from continuing operations		280,081	· 	121,527	423,008	(310,936)	(273,943)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations, net of income							

taxes(1)	1,027,632	186,188	(3,522)	(853)	(2,027)
Net income (loss) including noncontrolling interest	1,307,713	307,715	419,486	(311,789)	(275,970)
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	86,257		8,392		
Net income (loss) attributable to Murphy	\$ 1,221,456	\$ 307,715	\$ 411,094	\$ (311,789)	\$ (275,970)

Table of Contents

	Nine months ended September 30,			Year ended December 31,				<u>,</u>		
		<u>2019</u>		2018		2018		<u>2017</u>		<u>2016</u>
(in millions, except ratios)		(unau	ıdited)							
Other Financial Data (Including Non-GAAP										
Measures):										
Net cash provided by continuing operations										
activities	\$	1,153.2	\$	601.4	\$	1,219.4	\$	1,128.1	\$	600.8
Capital expenditures(4, 6)		2,329.1		803.4		1,987.3		975.7		811.5
EBITDA(5)		2,171.7		920.6		1,568.9		1,210.4		707.1
EBITDA from continuing operations(5)		1,144.1		734.4		1,592.4		1,211.3		804.2
EBITDAX from continuing operations(5)		1,219.7		803.8		1,696.4		1,334.1		906.1
Adjusted EBITDAX(5)		1,172.7		755.5		1,658.7		1,342.3		857.5
Ratio of EBITDA from continuing operations to										
interest expense(5)		7.9		5.5		8.5		6.5		5.3
		As of Sep	September 30,				As of l	December 31,		
		2019		2018		2018		2017		<u>2016</u>
(in thousands)		(unau	idited)							
Balance Sheet Data:										
Working capital	\$	101,465	\$	487,434	\$	33,756	\$	537,396	\$	56,751
Net property, plant and equipment		9,931,963		8,244,167		9,757,564	8	,220,031		8,316,188
Total assets		11,783,667		10,026,620	1	11,052,587	9	,860,942	1	0,295,860
Long-term debt, including capital lease obligations		2,779,228		2,903,899		3,227,134	2	,906,520		2,422,750
Total debt including current maturities		2,779,228		2,914,353		3,237,717	2	,916,422		2,992,567
Murphy Shareholders' equity		5,676,650		4,766,928		4,829,299	4	,620,191		4,916,679

- (1) Includes the results of LLOG beginning May 31, 2019, which includes total revenues of \$159.8 million, net income attributable to the Company of \$27.1 million, income tax expense of \$7.2 million and depreciation, depletion and amortization of \$72.5 million.
- (2) As a result of the Malaysia Divestment, the Malaysia exploration and productions operations were reported as discontinued operations effective January 1, 2019. The Company has reclassified financial results for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 to account for its Malaysian exploration and production operations as discontinued operations. The financial results for the years ended December 31, 2018, 2017 and 2016 have not been reclassified and include the Malaysian exploration and production operations as continuing operations. Discontinued operations presented here also include our former U.K. and U.S. refining and marketing operations for all periods presented.
- (3) For the years ended December 31, 2018 and 2017, income from continuing operations attributable to Malaysia operations amounted to \$253.9 million and \$242.1 million, respectively.
- (4) Capital expenditures presented here include accruals for incurred but unpaid capital activities, while property additions and dry holes in the Statements of Cash Flows are cash-based capital expenditures and do not include capital accruals and geological, geophysical and certain other exploration expenses that are not eligible for capitalization under oil and gas accounting rules. Capital expenditures for the nine months ended September 30, 2019 includes \$1,226.3 million related to the LLOG Acquisition.
- (5) See below for reconciliations of EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX to net income (loss).
- (6) We anticipate spending an annual average of approximately \$325 million in capital expenditures for our Gulf of Mexico operations over the next four years.

Table of Contents

The following table is a reconciliation of EBITDA, EBITDA from continuing operations, EBITDAX from continuing operations and Adjusted EBITDAX to net income (loss), the most directly comparable financial measure under GAAP:

	Nine months ended September 30,			Year e	er 31 <u>,</u>		
		2019		2018	2018	<u>2017</u>	<u>2016</u>
(in millions, except ratios)		(unaudi	ited)				
Net income (loss) attributable to Murphy	\$	1,221.5	\$	307.7	\$ 411.1	\$ (311.8)	\$ (276.0)
Interest expense, net		145.1		133.1	181.6	181.8	148.2
Income tax expense (benefit)		38.7		(91.2)	9.3	382.7	(219.2)
Depreciation, depletion and amortization expense(1)		766.4		571.0	966.9	957.7	1,054.1
EBITDA	\$	2,171.7	\$	920.6	\$1,568.9	\$1,210.4	\$ 707.1
Discontinued operations loss (income)(2)		(1,027.6)		(186.2)	3.5	0.9	2.0
Impairment of assets					20.0		95.1
EBITDA from continuing operations	\$	1,144.1	\$	734.4	\$1,592.4	\$1,211.3	\$ 804.2
Exploration expenses		75.6		69.4	104.0	122.8	101.9
EBITDAX from continuing operations	\$	1,219.7	\$	803.8	\$1,696.4	\$1,334.1	\$ 906.1
Mark-to-market (gains) losses		(100.1)		1.1	(38.7)	(13.7)	(125.0)
Accretion of asset retirement obligations		29.8		19.2	44.6	42.6	46.7
Foreign exchange losses (gains)		6.4		(5.6)	8.1	75.1	(59.7)
Other nonrecurring (gains) expenses(3)		16.4		(63.0)	(51.7)	(95.8)	89.4
Adjusted EBITDAX	\$	1,172.7	\$	755.5	\$1,658.7	\$1,342.3	\$ 857.5
Ratio of EBITDA from continuing operations to interest expense(4)		7.9		5.5	8.5	6.5	5.3

- (1) The depreciation, depletion and amortization expense used in the computation of EBITDA excludes the portion attributable to a non-controlling interest.
- (2) As a result of the Malaysia Divestment, the Malaysia exploration and production operations were reported as discontinued operations effective January 1, 2019. The Company has reclassified financial results for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 to account for its Malaysian exploration and production operations as discontinued operations. The financial results for the years ended December 31, 2018, 2017 and 2016 have not been reclassified and include the Malaysian exploration and production operations as continuing operations. Discontinued operations presented here also include our former U.K. and U.S. refining and marketing operations for all periods presented.
- (3) Other nonrecurring (gains) expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2019 include business development transaction costs and seal insurance proceeds, for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 include seal insurance proceeds, Ecuador arbitration settlement and Brunei working interest income, for the year ended December 31, 2018 include seal insurance proceeds, Brunei working interest income, Ecuador arbitration settlement and Malaysia/Brunei unitization/redetermination expense, for the year ended December 31, 2017 include gain on sale of assets, oil insurance limited dividends, materials inventory loss and Malaysia/Brunei unitization/redetermination expense, and for the year ended December 31, 2016 include interest income, environmental expense, inventory write down, gain on sale of assets, long-term incentive plan expense, restructuring costs and Malaysia/Brunei unitization/redetermination expense.
- (4) The ratio of EBITDA from continuing operations to interest expense is calculated by dividing EBITDA from continuing operations by the gross interest expense for the period before reduction for interest capitalized to development projects.

S-9

Table of Contents

Summary Historical Operating Data

We have provided in the table below our summary operating data for the nine months ended September 30, 2019 and 2018 and each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2018.

	Nine months ended September 30,		Year e	nded Decemb	ber 31,	
	2019	2018	2018	2017	2016	
Exploration and Production:						
Net crude oil and condensates production-Bbl/d:						
United States(1)	97,522	46,600	50,489	46,200	48,230	
Canada-onshore and offshore	12,805	12,479	12,391	11,095	9,783	
Canada-heavy and synthetic oil(2)	_	_	_	150	7,403	
Malaysia(3)			28,676	32,986	37,984	
Other	435	566	558	_	_	
Total	110,762	59,645	92,114	90,431	103,400	
Net natural gas liquids production-Bbl/d:						
United States(1)	9,793	7,847	7,725	7,814	8,231	
Canada	1,197	1,005	1,073	508	210	
Malaysia(3)			792	829	786	
Total	10,990	8,852	9,590	9,151	9,227	
Net natural gas sold-thousands of cubic feet per day:						
United States(1)	74,232	46,140	46,188	44,530	53,031	
Canada	267,205	266,077	266,416	226,218	208,682	
Malaysia-Sarawak(3)	_	_	104,457	104,616	106,380	
-Block K(3)			5,766	8,358	10,070	
Total	341,437	312,217	422,827	383,722	378,163	
Net hydrocarbon production-equivalent Bbl/d including noncontrolling interest(4,						
6)	178,658	120,533	172,175	163,536	175,654	
Estimated net hydrocarbon reserves-million equivalent barrels(4, 5, 6)	_	_	844.0	698.3	684.5	
Reserve life-years(5, 7)	_	_	10.8	11.7	10.6	

- (1) 2018 and 2019 numbers include net volumes attributable to a noncontrolling interest in MP GOM.
- (2) We sold the Seal area heavy oil property in January 2017. Our production of synthetic oil was attributable to our 5% interest in Syncrude Canada Ltd., which we sold to Suncor Energy Inc. in June 2016. Production in this table includes production for these sold interests through the date of disposition.
- (3) As a result of the Malaysia Divestment, the Malaysia exploration and productions operations were reported as discontinued operations effective January 1, 2019. The Company has reclassified financial results for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 to account for its Malaysian exploration and production operations as discontinued operations. For the nine months ended September 30, 2019 and 2018, production from Malaysia averaged 16,177 and 28,551 Bbl/d for crude oil and condensate, 395 and 790 Bbl/d for NGL and 67,863 and 112,516 MMcf/d for natural gas, respectively. The operating results for the years ended December 31, 2018, 2017 and 2016 have not been reclassified as discontinued operations and include the Malaysian exploration and production operations as continuing operations.
- (4) Natural gas converted on an energy equivalent basis of 6:1.
- (5) Not reported on a quarterly basis.

S-10

Table of Contents

- (6) Includes noncontrolling interest in MP GOM. At December 31, 2018, includes 28.4 MMBOE relating to noncontrolling interest.
- (7) Total net proved hydrocarbon reserves at the end of the respective period divided by net hydrocarbon production for the year.

Production-related expenses for continuing exploration and production operations during the last three years are shown in the following table (each year below includes expenses related to exploration and production operations in Malaysia):

	Year ended December 31,					
	2018	2017	2016			
	(Millions of dollars)					
Lease operating expense	555.9	468.3	559.4			
Severance and ad valorem taxes	52.1	43.6	43.8			
Depreciation, depletion and amortization	971.9	957.7	1,054.1			
Total	1,579.9	1,469.6	1,657.3			

Cost per equivalent barrel sold for these production-related expenses are shown by geographical area in the following table:

	Year ei	Year ended December		
	2018	2017	2016	
	(De	(Dollars per Boe)		
United States—Eagle Ford Shale:				
Lease operating expense	8.84	7.35	9.10	
Severance and ad valorem taxes	3.20	2.46	2.07	
Depreciation, depletion and amortization (DD&A) expense	24.54	25.64	25.83	
United States—Gulf of Mexico:				
Lease operating expense	11.39	13.71	9.28	
Severance and ad valorem taxes	_	_	0.02	
DD&A expense	16.50	20.20	23.06	
Canada—Onshore:				
Lease operating expense	4.52	4.95	5.26	
Severance and ad valorem taxes	0.06	0.10	0.30	
DD&A expense	10.61	9.92	10.61	
Canada—Offshore:				
Lease operating expense	15.21	9.61	8.58	
DD&A expense	13.68	12.95	11.08	
Malaysia—Sarawak(1):				
Lease operating expense	8.12	5.24	5.41	
DD&A expense	8.65	8.09	8.68	
Malaysia—Block K(1):				
Lease operating expense	16.97	14.13	11.23	
DD&A expense	15.52	14.60	13.60	
Total oil and gas operations:				
Lease operating expense	8.86	7.89	8.75	
Severance and ad valorem taxes	0.83	0.74	0.69	
Depreciation, depletion and amortization (DD&A) expense	15.50	15.85	16.24	

S-11

Table of Contents

(1) On March 21, 2019, we signed a sale and purchase agreement to divest the fully issued share capital of our two subsidiaries conducting Malaysian operations to a subsidiary of PTT Exploration and Production Public Company Limited. The sale of the Malaysian business closed on July 10, 2019. Effective January 1, 2019, Malaysia was reported as discontinued operations.

Summary Reserve Data

We have provided in the table below summary data with respect to our estimated proved developed and undeveloped reserves of oil and natural gas as of December 31, 2018 and 2017. Except as noted below, all information in this table relating to oil and natural gas reserves has been based upon our estimates and reflects our net interest after royalties.

Estimates of the proved reserves, future production and income attributable to our leasehold properties located in the Eagle Ford Shale in south Texas in the United States as of December 31, 2018 are confirmed in the aggregate by Ryder Scott Company, L.P., independent petroleum engineers, as set forth and to the extent stated in their reserves report for our Eagle Ford Shale properties, which has been incorporated by reference

herein from our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2019.

	As of Dece 2018	ember 31, 2017
Proved Developed and Undeveloped Reserves:		
Proved developed and undeveloped oil reserves—millions of barrels:		
Crude oil and condensates:		
United States	326.5	224.7
Canada	55.0	51.5
Malaysia(1)	51.0	51.9
Natural gas liquids	54.2	48.9
Total proved developed and undeveloped oil reserves	486.7	377.0
Proved developed and undeveloped natural gas reserves—billions of cubic feet:		
United States	309.0	223.3
Canada	1,366.4	1,212.4
Malaysia(1)	468.2	491.4
Total proved developed and undeveloped natural gas reserves	2,143.6	1,927.1
Total estimated net proved developed and undeveloped hydrocarbon reserves—millions of equivalent barrels(2)	844.0	698.3
PV-10 value—millions of dollars(3)	\$ 10,020.0	\$ 4,695.3
Standardized measure—millions of dollars(4)	\$ 8,279.9	\$ 3,922.9

- (1) On March 21, 2019, we signed a sale and purchase agreement to divest the fully issued share capital of our two subsidiaries conducting Malaysian operations to a subsidiary of PTT Exploration and Production Public Company Limited. The sale of the Malaysian business closed on July 10, 2019. Effective January 1, 2019, Malaysia was reported as discontinued operations.
- (2) Natural gas converted on an energy equivalent basis of 6:1.
- (3) Represents present value, discounted at 10% per annum, of estimated future net revenue before income tax of our estimated proved reserves.

 The estimated future net revenues set forth above were determined by using reserve quantities of proved reserves and the periods in which they are expected to be developed and produced based on certain prevailing economic conditions. The estimated future production in our reserve

S-12

Table of Contents

report as of December 31, 2018 is priced based on the 12-month unweighted arithmetic average of the first-day of-the-month price for each month within such period, unless such prices were defined by contractual arrangements, as required by SEC regulations.

PV-10 is a non-GAAP measure because it excludes income tax effects. Management believes that the presentation of the non-GAAP financial measure of PV-10 provides useful information to investors because it is widely used by professional analysts and sophisticated investors in evaluating oil and gas companies. PV-10 is not a measure of financial or operating performance under GAAP. PV-10 should not be considered as an alternative to the standardized measure as defined under GAAP. We have included a reconciliation of PV-10 to standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows, the most directly comparable GAAP measure. The following table reconciles the standardized measure of future net cash flows to the PV-10 value:

	As of December 31,	
	2018	2017
	(Millions of dollars)	
Standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows	\$ 8,279.9	\$ 3,922.9
Income taxes	1,740.1	772.4
PV-10 value	\$ 10,020.0	\$ 4,695.3

⁽⁴⁾ The standardized measure represents the calculation of future net cash flows using a 10% annual discount factor, an unweighted average of oil and natural gas prices in effect at the beginning of each month of the year, and year-end costs and statutory tax rates, except for known future changes such as contracted prices and legislated tax rates.

The reported value of proved reserves is not necessarily indicative of either fair market value or present value of future cash flows because prices, costs and governmental policies do not remain static; appropriate discount rates may vary; and extensive judgment is required to

estimate the timing of production. Other logical assumptions would likely have resulted in significantly different amounts.

The following table sets forth our standardized measure and PV-10 as of December 31, 2018 for each geographic location in which we own (or owned) proved reserves:

Reserve category:	<u>Decem</u>	reserves as of December 31, 2018 Proved (Millions of dollars)	
United States:			
Standardized measure	\$	6,403.4	
Income taxes		1,243.8	
PV-10 value(1)		7,647.2	
Canada:			
Standardized measure	\$	614.0	
Income taxes		156.2	
PV-10 value(1)		770.2	
Malaysia:			
Standardized measure	\$	1,262.5	
Income taxes		340.1	
PV-10 value(1)		1,602.6	

S-13

Table of Contents

(1) Represents present value, discounted at 10% per annum, of estimated future net revenue before income tax of our estimated proved reserves. The estimated future net revenues set forth above were determined by using reserve quantities of proved reserves and the periods in which they are expected to be developed and produced based on certain prevailing economic conditions. The estimated future production in our reserve report as of December 31, 2018 is priced based on the 12-month unweighted arithmetic average of the first-day of-the-month price for each month within such period, unless such prices were defined by contractual arrangements, as required by SEC regulations.

PV-10 is a non-GAAP measure because it excludes income tax effects. Management believes that the presentation of the non-GAAP financial measure of PV-10 provides useful information to investors because it is widely used by professional analysts and sophisticated investors in evaluating oil and gas companies. PV-10 is not a measure of financial or operating performance under United States generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP. PV-10 should not be considered as an alternative to the standardized measure as defined under GAAP. We have included a reconciliation of PV-10 to standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows, the most directly comparable GAAP measure, in the table above.

The standardized measure represents the present value of estimated future cash inflows from proved oil and natural gas reserves, less future development, abandonment, production and income tax expenses, discounted at 10% per annum to reflect timing of future cash flows and using the same pricing assumptions as were used to calculate PV-10. Standardized measure differs from PV-10 because standardized measure includes the effect of future income taxes.

S-14

Table of Contents

RISK FACTORS

Investing in the notes involves risks. You should carefully consider all the information set forth in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein before deciding to invest in the notes. In particular, we urge you to carefully consider the risk factors set forth below as well as those under the heading "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal year ended December 31, 2018.

Risks Relating to the Notes

The notes are structurally subordinated to all liabilities of our subsidiaries and all liabilities guaranteed by our subsidiaries.

The notes are structurally subordinated to all liabilities of our subsidiaries and all liabilities guaranteed by our subsidiaries, including without limitation, their debt and trade payables and our revolving credit facility. As of September 30, 2019, after giving effect to the Refinancing Transactions, w would have had approximately \$172.1 million of issued and undrawn letters of credit outstanding, all of which would have been structurally senior to the notes. Additionally, as of September 30, 2019, after giving effect to the Refinancing Transactions, our subsidiaries would have had approximately \$1,353. million in indebtedness, trade payables and other accrued current liabilities outstanding (other than long-term contingent consideration liabilities payable PAI and LLOG in connection with the MP GOM JV Transaction and the LLOG Acquisition) all of which would rank structurally senior to the notes. Non of our subsidiaries has guaranteed or otherwise become obligated with respect to the notes. Our right to receive assets from any of our subsidiaries upon it liquidation or reorganization, and the right of the holders of the notes to participate in those assets, is structurally subordinated to claims of that subsidiary creditors. We and our subsidiaries will be permitted under the terms of the indenture governing the notes to incur certain additional indebtedness or otherwise enter into agreements that may restrict or prohibit subsidiaries of ours from the making of distributions, the payment of dividends or the making of loans to us. Even if we were a creditor of any of our subsidiaries, our rights as a creditor would be subordinate to any security interest in the assets of that subsidiary and any debt of that subsidiary senior to that held by us, and our rights could otherwise be subordinated to the rights of other creditors of that subsidiary. Furthermore, we are a holding company and currently conduct substantially all of our operations through our subsidiaries, and our subsidiaries generate substantially all of our operating income and cash flow. As a result, distributions or advances from our subsidiaries are the principal source of the funds we use to meet our debt service obligations. None of our subsidiaries is under any obligation to make payments to us, and any payments to us would depend on the earnings or financial condition of our subsidiaries and various business considerations. Contractual or other legal restrictions may also limit our subsidiaries' ability to pay dividends or make distributions, loans or advances to us. For these reasons, we may not have access to any assets or cash flows of our subsidiaries to make interest and principal payments on the notes.

Changes in our credit ratings may adversely affect your investment in the notes.

The credit ratings of our indebtedness are an assessment by rating agencies of our ability to pay our debts when due. These ratings are not recommendations to purchase, hold or sell the notes, inasmuch as the ratings do not comment as to market price or suitability for a particular investor, are limited in scope, and do not address all material risks relating to an investment in the notes, but rather reflect only the view of each rating agency at the time the rating is issued. The ratings are based on current information furnished to the ratings agencies by us and information obtained by the ratings agencies from other sources. An explanation of the significance of such rating may be obtained from such rating agency. We cannot assure you that such credit ratings will remain in effect for any given period of time or that such ratings will not be lowered, suspended or withdrawn entirely by the rating agencies, if, in each rating agency's judgment, circumstances so warrant. Actual or anticipated changes or downgrades in our credit ratings, including any announcement that our ratings are under review for a downgrade, could affect the market value and liquidity of the notes and increase our borrowing costs

S-15

Table of Contents

Despite our current level of indebtedness, we and our subsidiaries may still be able to incur substantially more debt.

We and our subsidiaries may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness, including additional notes and secured indebtedness, in the future. The indenture governing the notes will not prohibit us from incurring additional indebtedness that is not secured or guaranteed by our subsidiaries. Further, the indenture governing the notes will not fully prohibit our subsidiaries from incurring additional indebtedness or prohibit us or our subsidiaries from incurring secured indebtedness, and any limitations will be subject to a number of significant qualifications and exceptions. Additionally, the indenture governing the notes will not prevent us or our subsidiaries from incurring obligations that do not constitute indebtedness under the indenture governing the notes.

The notes will be effectively junior to all of our secured indebtedness unless they are entitled to be equally and ratably secured.

The notes will be our senior unsecured obligations and will rank equally with all our other senior unsecured indebtedness. The notes will be effectively subordinated to any secured debt we may incur in the future to the extent of the value of the assets securing such debt. Although the indenture governing the notes will limit our ability to incur secured debt, any limitations will be subject to a number of significant qualifications and exceptions. If we default on the notes, become bankrupt, liquidate or reorganize, any secured creditors could use our assets securing their debt to satisfy their secured debt before you would receive any payment on the notes. If the value of the collateral is not sufficient to pay any secured debt in full, our secured creditor would share the value of our other assets, if any, with you and the holders of other claims against us that rank equally with the notes. As of September 30, 2019, after giving effect to the Refinancing Transactions, we would have had approximately \$2,800.0 million of consolidated indebtedness outstanding, none of which was secured.

We may be unable to purchase the notes upon a change of control triggering event.

The terms of the notes will require us to make an offer to repurchase the notes upon the occurrence of a change of control triggering event at a

purchase price equal to 101% of the principal amount of the notes, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of the repurchase. The occurrence of a change of control triggering event would cause an event of default under our revolving credit facility and therefore could cause us to have to repay amoun outstanding thereunder, and any financing arrangements we may enter into in the future may also require repayment of amounts outstanding in the event of a change of control triggering event and therefore limit our ability to fund the repurchase of your notes pursuant to the change of control offer. It is possible that we will not have sufficient funds, or be able to arrange for additional financing, at the time of the change of control triggering event to make the required repurchase of notes. If we have insufficient funds to repurchase all notes that holders tender for purchase pursuant to the change of control offer, and we are unable to raise additional capital, an event of default would occur under the indenture governing the notes. An event of default could cause any other debt that we may have at that time to become automatically due, further exacerbating our financial condition and diminishing the value and liquidity of the notes. We cannot assure you that additional capital would be available to us on acceptable terms, or at all. See "Description of the Notes—Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Triggering Event."

Your ability to transfer the notes may be limited by the absence of an active trading market, and we cannot assure you that any active trading market will develop for the notes.

The notes are a new issue of securities for which there is no established trading market. The underwriters have advised us that they intend to make a market in the notes, as permitted by applicable laws and regulations; however, the underwriters are not obligated to make a market in the notes and they may discontinue their market-making activities at any time without notice. Therefore, an active market for the notes may not develop or, if developed may not continue. The liquidity of any market for the notes will depend upon, among

S-16

Table of Contents

other things, the number of holders of the notes, our performance, the market for similar securities, the interest of securities dealers in making a market in the notes and other factors. If a market develops, the notes could trade at prices that may be lower than the initial offering prices of the notes.

The unaudited pro forma financial statements incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement are presented for illustrative purposes only and do not purport to represent what the financial position or results of operations of the Company would have been had the LLOG Acquisition, the Malaysia Divestment or the MP GOM JV Transaction been completed on the dates assumed for purposes of such unaudited pro forma financial statements, nor does it represent the actual financial position or results of operations of the combined company following the LLOG Acquisition, the Malaysia Divestment or the MP GOM JV Transaction.

The unaudited pro forma financial statements incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are presented for illustrative purposes only, are based on numerous adjustments, assumptions and estimates, are subject to numerous other uncertainties and do not purport to reflect what the combined company's financial position or results of operations would have been had the LLOG Acquisition, the Malaysia Divestment or the MP GOM JV Transaction been completed as of the dates assumed for purposes of the respective unaudited pro forma financial statements, nor do they reflect the financial position or results of operations of the combined company following the LLOG Acquisition, the Malaysia Divestment or the MP GOM JV Transaction. Our actual financial positions and results of operations following the LLOG Acquisition, the Malaysia Divestment or the MP GOM JV Transaction may not be consistent with, or evident from, the unaudited pro forma financial statements. In addition, the assumptions or estimates used in preparing the unaudited pro forma financial statements may not prove to be accurate and may be affected by a broad range of factors. Future results may vary significantly from the information reflected in the unaudited pro forma financial statements and should not be relied on as an indication of the future results the Company will have after the completion of the transactions noted in the unaudited pro forma financial statements.

Certain actions in respect of defaults taken under the indenture governing the notes by beneficial owners with short positions in excess of their interests in the notes will be disregarded.

By acceptance of the notes, each holder of notes agrees, in connection with any notice of default (as defined in "Description of the Notes"), notice of acceleration or instruction to the trustee (as defined in "Description of the Notes") to provide a notice of default, notice of acceleration or take any other action (a "Noteholder Direction"), to (i) deliver a written representation to the Company and the trustee that such holder and any of its affiliates acting in concert with it in connection with its investment in the notes (other than Screened Affiliates (as defined in "Description of the Notes")) are not (or, in the case such holder is DTC or its nominee, that such holder is being instructed solely by beneficial owners that (together with such affiliates) are not) Net Short (as defined under "Description of the Notes") and (ii) provide the Company with such other information as the Company may reasonably request from time to time in order to verify the accuracy of such holder's representation within five business days of request therefor. Holders of the notes, including holders that have hedged their exposure to the notes in the ordinary course and not for speculative purposes, may not be able to make such representations or provide the requested additional information. These restrictions may impact a holder's ability to participate in Noteholder Directions.

S-17

Table of Contents

USE OF PROCEEDS

We expect the net proceeds from this offering of notes to be approximately \$542,212,500, after deducting underwriting discounts and other estimated expenses of the offering. We intend to use the net proceeds from the offering of the notes, together with cash on hand, to fund the Tender Offers and any related premiums, penalties, fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing. The foregoing is not an offer to purchase or a solicitation of an offer to sell the Tender Notes.

To the extent the underwriters or their affiliates are holders of our Tender Notes, they may receive their proportionate share of the net proceeds of th offering in connection with the Tender Offers. In addition, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC is acting as dealer manager in connection with the Tender Offers, for which it will receive customary fees and indemnification against certain liabilities and receive customary out-of-pocket expense reimbursement, which may be paid using a portion of the net proceeds from this offering. See "Underwriting."

S-18

Table of Contents

CAPITALIZATION

We have provided in the table below our unaudited consolidated capitalization as of September 30, 2019 and as adjusted to give effect to the issuance of the notes offered hereby and the use of proceeds therefrom in order to give effect to the Refinancing Transactions.

	As of Septem	
(unaudited) (in thousands)	<u>Actual</u>	As adjusted
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 434,899	\$ 401,299(1
Long-term debt:	, , , , , , , ,	, , , , , , , ,
4.000% Notes due 2022	500,000	225,000(2
3.700% Notes due 2022	600,000	325,000(2
6.875% Notes due 2024	550,000	550,000
5.750% Notes due 2025	550,000	550,000
5.875% Notes due 2027 offered hereby	_	550,000
7.050% Notes due 2029	250,000	250,000
5.875% Notes due 2042	350,000	350,000
Unamortized debt issuance cost and discount on notes payable	(20,772)	(25,840)
Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility		(3
Total debt	\$ 2,779,228	\$ 2,774,160
Stockholders' equity:		
Cumulative Preferred Stock, par \$100, authorized 400,000 shares, none issued	_	_
Common Stock, par \$1.00, authorized 450,000,000 shares, issued 195,083,364 shares	195,083	195,083
Capital in excess of par value	941,309	941,309
Retained earnings	6,726,316	6,697,784
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(562,827)	(562,827)
Treasury stock, 37,853,330 shares of Common Stock, at cost	(1,623,231)	(1,623,231)
Total stockholders' equity(4)	\$ 5,676,650	\$ 5,648,118
Total capitalization (total debt plus stockholders' equity)	\$ 8,455,878	\$ 8,422,278

- (1) Reflects an estimate of \$33.6 million of cash to be used, along with the net proceeds from this offering, to fund the Tender Offers and any related premiums, penalties, fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing.
- (2) Pursuant to the Tender Offers, we intend to purchase up to \$550 million aggregate principal amount of our 4.000% senior notes due 2022 and our 3.700% senior notes due 2022. The as adjusted column assumes that we will accept for purchase in the Tender Offers \$275 million aggregate principal amount of our 4.000% senior notes due 2022 and \$275 million aggregate principal amount of our 3.700% senior notes due 2022.
- (3) At November 1, 2019, we had outstanding borrowings of \$50.0 million under our revolving credit facility.
- (4) Total stockholders' equity excludes the portion attributable to a non-controlling interest.

S-19

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

We have summarized selected provisions of the notes and the indenture governing the notes below. This summary does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the indenture governing the notes. This summary supplements and replaces, where inconsistent, the description of the general terms and provisions of debt securities under the caption "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus. As used in the description below, the terms "Murphy Oil Corporation," "we," "our," "us," "the Company," "Murphy Oil" and "Murphy" refer to Murphy Oil Corporation only and not to any of its subsidiaries. Certain terms used in this description are defined under the subheading "—Certain Definitions."

General

The notes will be issued under the indenture dated as of May 18, 2012 (the "Base Indenture") between Murphy Oil and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee and a supplement to the Base Indenture, to be dated as of November 27, 2019 among Murphy Oil, U.S. Bank National Association as trustee under the Base Indenture and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association (the "trustee"), as trustee for the notes, hereafter collectively referred to a the "indenture." The notes offered hereby will vote as a separate class from the other series of notes issued under the Base Indenture, except as otherwise provided in the indenture.

The notes will initially be limited to an aggregate principal amount of \$550,000,000.

The notes will mature on December 1, 2027 and will bear interest at 5.875% per year. Interest on the notes will accrue from November 27, 2019.

We:

- will pay interest on the notes semiannually on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing June 1, 2020;
- will pay interest on the notes to the person in whose name a note is registered at the close of business on the May 15 or November 15 preceding the interest payment date;
- will compute interest on the notes on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months;
- will make payments on the notes at the offices of the trustee; and
- may make payments by wire transfer for notes held in book-entry form or by check for notes held in certificated form mailed to the address of the person entitled to the payment as it appears in the note register.

We will issue the notes only in fully registered form, without coupons, in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and any integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The notes will not be subject to any sinking fund, and will be subject to redemption at our option, as described below.

Further Issuances

We may from time to time, without the consent of the existing holders, create and issue additional notes having the same terms and conditions as the notes offered by this prospectus supplement in all respects, except for the issue date, issue price and, under some circumstances, the date of the first payment of interest on the notes, provided that if the additional notes are not fungible with the notes offered by this prospectus supplement for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such additional notes will have a different CUSIP. Additional notes issued in this manner will be consolidated with and form a single series with the previously outstanding notes.

S-20

Table of Contents

Optional Redemption

The notes may be redeemed in whole at any time or in part from time to time, at our option, as set forth below.

If the notes are redeemed at any time prior to December 1, 2022, the notes may be redeemed by us, in whole or in part, at our option, at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

• 100% of the principal amount of notes to be redeemed; or

• the sum of the present values of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest on the notes to be redeemed (not including any portion of such payments of interest accrued and unpaid to the date of redemption) discounted to the date of redemption on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the treasury rate plus 50 basis points,

plus, in either case, accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount of the notes being redeemed to, but not including, the redemption date.

On or after December 1, 2022, the notes may be redeemed by us, in whole or in part, at our option, at the redemption prices set forth below (expressed in percentages of principal amount of the notes being redeemed on the redemption date), plus accrued and unpaid interest on the principal amount of the notes being redeemed to, but not including, the redemption date, if redeemed during the 12-month period commencing on December 1 of th years set forth below.

Period	Redemption price
2022	102.938%
2023	101.958%
2024	100.979%
2025 and thereafter	100.000%

"Treasury rate" means, with respect to any redemption date:

- the yield, under the heading which represents the average for the immediately preceding week, appearing in the most recently published statistical release designated "H.15(519)" or any successor publication which is published weekly by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and which establishes yields on actively traded U.S. Treasury securities adjusted to constant maturity under the caption "Treasury Constant Maturities," for the maturity corresponding to the comparable treasury issue (if no maturity is within three months before or after the remaining life (as defined below), yields for the two published maturities most closely corresponding to the comparable treasury issue will be determined and the treasury rate will be interpolated or extrapolated from such yields on a straight line basis, rounding to the nearest month); or
- if such release (or any successor release) is not published during the week preceding the calculation date or does not contain such yields the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity of the comparable treasury issue, calculated using a price for the comparable treasury issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the comparable treasury price for such redemption date.

The treasury rate will be calculated on the third business day next preceding the date fixed for redemption (the "calculation date").

S-21

Table of Contents

"Comparable treasury issue" means the U.S. Treasury security selected by an independent investment banker as having a maturity comparable to the remaining term ("remaining life") of the notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of such notes.

"Comparable treasury price" means, with respect to any redemption date, (1) the average of four reference treasury dealer quotations for such redemption date, after excluding the highest and lowest reference treasury dealer quotations, or (2) if the independent investment banker obtains fewer that four such reference treasury dealer quotations, the average of all such quotations.

"Independent investment banker" means J.P. Morgan Securities LLC or its successors, as specified by us, or, if such firm is unwilling or unable to select the comparable treasury issue, an independent investment banking institution of national standing appointed by us.

"Reference treasury dealer" means each of (1) J.P. Morgan Securities LLC or its successors, provided, however, that if the foregoing shall cease to be a primary U.S. government securities dealer in the United States (a "primary treasury dealer"), we will substitute therefor another primary treasury dealer and (2) any three other primary treasury dealers selected by us after consultation with an independent investment banker.

"Reference treasury dealer quotations" means, with respect to each reference treasury dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the independent investment banker, of the bid and asked prices for the comparable treasury issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the independent investment banker at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date.

We will deliver electronically or, at our option, mail by first-class mail a notice of redemption to each holder of notes to be redeemed at least 15 and not more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption. Notice of any redemption of the notes in connection with a transaction (including an Incurrence of Indebtedness, a Change of Control or other transaction) may, at our discretion, be given prior to the completion thereof. Any redemption or

notice of redemption may, at our discretion, be subject to one or more conditions precedent, including completion of a related transaction. If such redemption or purchase is so subject to satisfaction of one or more conditions precedent, such notice shall describe each such condition, and if applicable, shall state that, in our discretion, the redemption date may be delayed until such time (including more than 60 days after the date the notice of redemption was mailed or delivered, including by electronic transmission) as any or all such conditions shall be satisfied (or waived), or such redemption or purchase may not occur and such notice may be rescinded in the event that any or all such conditions shall not have been satisfied (or waived) by the redemption date, or by the redemption date as so delayed. In addition, we may provide in such notice that payment of the redemption price and performance of our obligations with respect to such redemption may be performed by another Person.

Unless we default on payment of the redemption price, interest will cease to accrue on the notes or portions thereof called for redemption on and after the redemption date. If fewer than all of the notes are to be redeemed, the trustee will select, not more than 60 days prior to the redemption date, the particular notes or portions thereof for redemption from the outstanding notes not previously called by such method as the trustee deems fair and appropriate (or, in the case of notes issued in global form, by such method as DTC may require). The redemption price will be calculated by the independent investment banker and we, the trustee and any paying agent for the notes will be entitled to rely on such calculation.

Except as described above, the notes will not be redeemable by us prior to maturity and will not be entitled to the benefit of any sinking fund.

Repurchase Upon a Change of Control Triggering Event

Upon the occurrence of a change of control triggering event with respect to the notes, unless the Company has exercised its right to redeem al of the notes as described under "—Optional Redemption," each

S-22

Table of Contents

holder of the notes will have the right to require the Company to purchase all or a portion of such holder's notes pursuant to the offer described below (the "change of control offer"), at a purchase price in cash (the "change of control payment") equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of purchase, provided that any payment of interest becoming due on or prior to the change of control payment date (as defined below) shall be payable to the holders of such notes registered as such on the relevant record date.

Within 30 days following the date upon which the change of control triggering event occurs, or at the Company's option, prior to any change control but after the public announcement of the pending change of control, the Company will be required to send, electronically or, at our option by first class mail, a notice to each holder of the notes, with a copy to the trustee, which notice will govern the terms of the change of control offer and describe the change of control triggering event. Such notice will state, among other things, the purchase date, which must be no earlier than 30 days nor later than 60 days from the date such notice is mailed or otherwise transmitted, other than as may be required by law (the "change of control payment date"). The notice if mailed or otherwise transmitted prior to the date of consummation of the change of control, will state that the change of control offer is conditioned on the change of control being consummated on or prior to the change of control payment date.

Upon the change of control payment date, the Company will, to the extent lawful:

- · accept for payment all notes or portions of notes properly tendered and not withdrawn pursuant to the change of control offer;
- deposit with the paying agent an amount equal to the change of control payment in respect of all notes or portions of notes properly tendered; and
- deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the trustee the notes properly accepted together with a certificate, executed by the Company's officers, stating the aggregate principal amount of notes or portions thereof being purchased.

The Company will not be required to make a change of control offer if (i) a third party makes such an offer in the manner, at the times and otherwise in compliance with the requirements for such an offer made by the Company and such third party purchases all notes properly tendered and not withdrawn under its offer or (ii) a notice of redemption for all outstanding notes has been given previous to, or concurrently with, the change of control pursuant to the indenture as described above under the caption "—Optional Redemption", unless and until there is a default in payment of the applicable redemption price.

If holders of not less than 90% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes validly tender and do not withdraw such notes in a change of control offer and we, or any third party making a change of control offer in lieu of us, as described above, purchase all of the notes validly tendered and not withdrawn by such holders, we or such third party will have the right, upon not less than 15 nor more than 60 days' prior notice, with such notice given not more than 30 days following the change of control payment date, to redeem all notes that remain outstanding following such purchase at a redemption price equal to the change of control payment plus, to the extent not included in the change of control payment, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the notes that remain outstanding to the date of redemption provided that any payment of interest becoming due on or prior to the redemption date shall be payable to the holders of such notes registered as such on the relevant record date.

"Change of control" means the occurrence of any of the following:

(1) the consummation of any transaction or series of related transactions (including, without limitation, any merger or consolidation) the result of which is that any "person" (for purposes of this definition, as that term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act), other than the Company,

S-23

Table of Contents

any of its subsidiaries, any of the Murphy family or any employee benefit plan of the Company or any of its subsidiaries (each such person, an "excluded party"), becomes the beneficial owner (as defined in Rules 13d-3 and 13d-5 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the combined voting power of the Company's voting stock or other voting stock into which the Company's voting stock is reclassified, consolidated, exchanged or changed, measured by voting power rather than number of shares; provided that the consummation of any such transaction will not be considered to be a change of control if (a) the Company becomes a direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of a holding company and (b) immediately following such transaction, (x) the direct or indirect holders of the voting stock of the holding company are substantially the same as the holders of our voting stock immediately prior to such transaction or (y) no person (other than the excluded parties) is the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% of the voting stock of such holding company;

- (2) the Company consolidates with, or merges with or into, any person, or any person consolidates with, or merges with or into, the Company, in any such event pursuant to a transaction in which any of the Company's outstanding voting stock or the voting stock of such other person is converted into or exchanged for cash, securities or other property, other than any such transaction where the shares of the Company's voting stock outstanding immediately prior to such transaction constitute, or are converted into or exchanged for, a majority of the voting stock of the surviving person or any direct or indirect parent company of the surviving person, measured by votin power rather than number of shares, immediately after giving effect to such transaction; or
- (3) the adoption by the board of directors of the Company of a plan relating to the Company's liquidation or dissolution.

"Change of control triggering event" means (1) the ratings of the notes is downgraded by any two of the ratings agencies during the 60-day period (the "trigger period") commencing on the earlier of (i) the occurrence of a change of control or (ii) the first public announcement of the occurrence of a change of control or the Company's intention to effect a change of control (which trigger period will be extended so long as the ratings of the notes is under publicly announced consideration for possible downgrade by any of the ratings agencies) and (2) the notes are rated below an investment grade rating by any two of the ratings agencies on any date during the trigger period; provided that a change of control triggering event will not be deemed to have occurred in respect of a particular change of control if such ratings agencies do not publicly announce or confirm or inform the trustee in writing at our request that the reduction was the result, in whole or in part, of any event or circumstance comprised of or arising as a result of, or in respect of, the change of control (whether or not the applicable change of control has occurred at the time of the change of control triggering event). Notwithstanding the foregoing, no change of control triggering event will be deemed to have occurred in connection with any particular change of control unless and until such change of control has actually been consummated.

"Fitch" means Fitch Ratings Inc. and its successors.

"Immediate family" of a person means such person's spouse, children, siblings, parents, mother-in-law and father-in-law, sons-in-law, daughters-in-law, brothers-in-law and sisters-in-law.

"Investment grade" means a rating of Baa3 or better by Moody's (or its equivalent under any successor rating category of Moody's), a rating BBB- or better by S&P (or its equivalent under any successor rating category of S&P), a rating of BBB- or better by Fitch (or its equivalent under any successor rating category of Fitch) or an equivalent investment grade rating from any replacement ratings agency appointed by the Company.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc. and its successors.

"Murphy family" means (1) (i) the C.H. Murphy Family Investments Limited Partnership; (ii) the estate and descendants of C.H. Murphy, Jr.; (iii) the siblings of the late C.H. Murphy, Jr. and their respective estates

S-24

Table of Contents

and descendants; (iv) the respective immediate family of, immediate family of descendants of and descendants of immediate family of, any individual included in clause (ii) or (iii); (v) any trust established for the benefit of any of the foregoing or any charitable trust or foundation established by any of the foregoing, and the respective trustees, fiduciaries and beneficiaries of any such trust or foundation; and (vi) any corporation, limited partnership, limited liability company or other entity owned by any of the foregoing, or organized to achieve estate planning objectives of any of the foregoing; and (2) any affiliate (as defined in Rule-12b-2 under the Exchange Act) or successor of any of the foregoing.

"Ratings agency" means each of Fitch, Moody's and S&P; provided, that if any of Fitch, Moody's and S&P ceases to rate the notes or fails to make a rating of the notes publicly available for reasons outside of the Company's control, the Company may appoint a replacement for such ratings agence that is a "nationally recognized statistical rating organization" within the meaning of Section 3(a)(62) of the Exchange Act with respect to the notes.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc., and its successors.

"Voting stock" of any specified person as of any date means the capital stock of such person that is at the time entitled to vote generally in the election of the board of directors of such person.

The Company will comply with the applicable requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act and any other securities laws and regulations thereunder to the extent those laws and regulations are applicable in connection with the repurchase of the notes as a result of a change of control triggering event. To the extent that the provisions of any securities laws or regulations conflict with the change of control offer provisions of the notes, the Company will comply with those securities laws and regulations and will not be deemed to have breached its obligations under the change of control offer provisions of the notes by virtue of any such conflict.

Unless the Company defaults in the change of control payment, on and after the change of control payment date, interest will cease to accrue on the notes or portions of the notes tendered for repurchase pursuant to the change of control offer.

Ranking

The notes will be our senior unsecured obligations and will rank equally in right of payment with all of our other senior unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness from time to time outstanding.

We currently conduct substantially all of our operations through our subsidiaries, and our subsidiaries generate substantially all of our operating income and cash flow. As a result, distributions or advances from our subsidiaries are the principal source of the funds we use to meet our debt service obligations. Laws or contractual provisions, as well as our subsidiaries' financial condition and operating requirements, may limit our ability to obtain cash from our subsidiaries that we require to pay our debt service obligations, including payments on the notes. The notes will not be guaranteed b any of our subsidiaries and therefore will be structurally subordinated to all obligations of our subsidiaries, including trade payables and any of our obligations that are guaranteed by any of our subsidiaries. This means that holders of the notes will have a junior position to the claims of creditors of our subsidiaries on their assets and earnings. The notes will also be effectively subordinated to any secured debt we may incur, to the extent of the value of the assets securing that debt. The indenture restricts the amount of debt our subsidiaries can incur or guarantee and restricts our ability to incur secured debt, subject to the limitations described under "Covenants—Limitations on Subsidiary Indebtedness" and "Covenants—Limitations on Liens" below, respectively.

As of September 30, 2019, after giving effect to the Refinancing Transactions, Murphy Oil would have had approximately \$2.8 billion of senior unsecured indebtedness outstanding and approximately \$172.1 million

S-25

Table of Contents

of issued and undrawn letters of credit outstanding. As of September 30, 2019, after giving effect to the Refinancing Transactions, our subsidiaries would have had approximately \$1,353.4 million of indebtedness, trade payables and other accrued current liabilities outstanding (other than long-term contingen consideration liabilities payable to PAI and LLOG in connection with the MP GOM JV Transaction and the LLOG Acquisition).

Covenants

Limitations on liens.

Neither we nor any subsidiary will issue, assume or guarantee any Debt secured by a mortgage, lien, pledge or other encumbrance, which are collectively called "mortgages" in the indenture, on any principal property or on any Debt or capital stock of any subsidiary which owns any principal property without providing that the notes will be secured equally and ratably or prior to the Debt.

However, the limitation on liens shall not apply to the following:

- (1) mortgages existing on the issue date (other than Debt outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facilities);
- (2) mortgages existing at the time an entity becomes a subsidiary of ours or is merged into or consolidated with us or a subsidiary of ours and not Incurred in contemplation of such transaction;
- (3) mortgages in favor of Murphy Oil or any subsidiary of ours;
- (4) mortgages on property to secure Debt Incurred prior to, at the time of or within 180 days after the construction, development or improvement of the property or after the completion of construction of the property, for the purpose of financing all or part of the cost or construction, development or improvement (provided that such mortgages are limited to such property and improvements thereon);
- (5) mortgages on property, shares of stock or Debt to secure Debt Incurred prior to, at the time of or within 180 days after the acquisition of the property, shares of stock or Debt, for the purpose of financing all or part of the purchase price of the property, shares of stock or Debt (provided that such mortgages are limited to such property and improvements thereon or the shares of stock or Debt so acquired);
- (6) mortgages in favor of the United States of America, any state, any other country or any political subdivision to secure partial, progress, advance or other payments pursuant to any contract or statute;
- (7) mortgages on property of Murphy Oil or any subsidiary securing Debt Incurred in connection with financing all or part of the cost of operating, constructing or acquiring projects, as long as recourse is only to the property (other than Debt permitted to be Incurred under clause 15 below);
- (8) specific marine mortgages or foreign equivalents on property or assets of Murphy Oil or any subsidiary;
- (9) mortgages or easements on property of Murphy Oil or any subsidiary Incurred to finance the property on a tax-exempt basis that do not materially detract from the value of or materially impair the use of the property or assets;
- (10) mortgages on equipment of Murphy Oil or any subsidiary granted in the ordinary course of business to Murphy Oil's or such subsidiary client at which such equipment is located;

Table of Contents

- (11) mortgages securing Debt Incurred in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate principal amount that, when taken together with Indebtedness Incurred pursuant to clause (8) of the covenant described under the caption "Limitations on Subsidiary Indebtedness", doe not exceed \$50,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (12) mortgages in favor of the notes;
- (13) mortgages in respect to letters of credit, bank guarantees or similar instruments issued in the ordinary course of business;
- (14) any extension, renewal or replacement of any mortgage referred to in the preceding items or of any Debt secured by those mortgages as long as the extension, renewal or replacement secures the same or a lesser principal amount of Debt (plus any premium or fee payable in connection with such extension, renewal or replacement) and is limited to substantially the same property (plus improvements) which secured the mortgage;
- (15) mortgages securing Debt in respect of any Project Financing Incurred by any Project Financing Subsidiary (provided that such mortgage may not be on any (i) principal property or (ii) proved oil and gas reserves, in each case owned or held by Murphy Oil or any subsidiary as of the issue date); and
- (16) other mortgages on principal property or on any Debt or capital stock of any subsidiary securing Debt the aggregate principal amount of which, when taken together with the aggregate principal amount of all other then outstanding Aggregate Debt, does not exceed the greater of (a) 10% of our consolidated net assets or (b) \$1,750,000,000 at the time of creation, Incurrence or assumption of such mortgages after giving effect to the receipt and application of the proceeds of the Debt secured thereby.

Limitations on subsidiary indebtedness.

We will not permit any of our subsidiaries to Incur any Indebtedness. However, the limitation on Indebtedness of our subsidiaries shall not apply to the following:

- (1) Indebtedness existing on the issue date (other than Indebtedness outstanding under the Revolving Credit Facilities) and any Refinancing Indebtedness with respect to such Indebtedness;
- (2) intercompany loans and advances between Murphy Oil and our subsidiaries; provided that (a) if the obligor on such intercompany loans advance is Murphy Oil, then such Indebtedness must be expressly subordinated to the prior payment in full of the notes; and (b) at the time of (i) any subsequent issuance or transfer of capital stock that results in any such Indebtedness being held by a person other than the Company or one of our subsidiaries or (ii) any sale or other transfer of any such Indebtedness to a person that is neither Murphy Oil nor subsidiary of Murphy Oil, such Indebtedness will no longer be permitted to be Incurred under this clause (2);
- (3) Indebtedness of an entity existing at the time such entity becomes a subsidiary of Murphy Oil or is merged, consolidated or amalgamate with or into any subsidiary of Murphy Oil and not Incurred in contemplation of such transaction, and any Refinancing Indebtedness with respect thereto;
- (4) Indebtedness in respect to letters of credit, bank guarantees or similar instruments issued in the ordinary course of business;
- (5) Indebtedness Incurred prior to, at the time of or within 180 days after the construction, development or improvement of property or after the completion of construction of property, for

Table of Contents

the purpose of financing all or part of the cost of construction, development or improvement, and any Refinancing Indebtedness with respect to such Indebtedness;

Indebtedness Incurred prior to, at the time of or within 180 days after the acquisition of property, shares of stock or Debt for the purpos

- of financing all or part of such purchase price of property, shares of stock or Debt, and any Refinancing Indebtedness with respect to such Indebtedness;
- (7) Indebtedness in respect of workers' compensation claims or self-insurance and respect of performance, bid and surety bonds and completion guarantees provided in the ordinary course of business;
- (8) Indebtedness Incurred in the ordinary course of business in an aggregate principal amount that, when taken together with Indebtedness secured by mortgages Incurred pursuant to clause (11) of the covenant described under the caption "Limitations on Liens" does not exceed \$50,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (9) Indebtedness arising from the honoring by a bank or other financial institution of a check, draft or similar instrument drawn against insufficient funds in the ordinary course of business;
- (10) customer deposits and advance payments received in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice from customers for goods or services purchased in the ordinary course of business or consistent with past practice not to exceed \$50,000,000 at any one time outstanding;
- (11) cash management obligations, cash management services and other Indebtedness in respect of netting services, automatic clearing hous arrangements, employees' credit or purchase cards, overdraft protections and similar arrangements and otherwise in connection with depositary accounts and repurchase agreements;
- (12) Indebtedness in respect of any Project Financing Incurred by any Project Financing Subsidiary (provided that such Project Financing Subsidiary may not own or hold (i) any principal property or (ii) any proved oil and gas reserves, in each case owned or held by Murph Oil or any subsidiary as of the issue date); and
- (13) other Indebtedness the aggregate principal amount of which, when taken together with the aggregate principal amount of all other then outstanding Aggregate Debt, does not exceed the greater of (a) 10% of our consolidated net assets or (b) \$1,750,000,000 at the time of Incurrence of such Indebtedness after giving effect to the receipt and application of the proceeds therefrom.

Limitations on sale and lease-back transactions.

Neither we nor any subsidiary will lease any principal property for more than three years from the purchaser or transferee of such principal property (a "Sale and Lease-Back Transaction"). However, the limitation on this type of arrangement shall not apply if:

- (1) we or our subsidiary could Incur Debt in a principal amount equal to the Attributable Indebtedness with respect to such Sale and Lease-Back Transaction, as permitted under clause (16) of the covenant under "Limitations on Liens" above, without equally and ratably securing the notes under the indenture; or
- (2) we apply the greater of the proceeds from the sale or transfer and the fair value of the leased property to the defeasance or retirement of any senior debt for borrowed money within 180 days of

Table of Contents

the Sale and Lease-Back Transaction, in both cases reduced by the lesser of any amounts spent to purchase unencumbered principal property and the fair value of unencumbered principal property so acquired, in each case during the one year prior to or 180 days after any Sale and Lease-Back Transaction.

Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets

We will not merge or consolidate with any other corporation or sell or convey all or substantially all of our assets to any person, unless (i) either we are the continuing corporation, or the successor corporation or the person which acquires by sale or conveyance substantially all our assets (if other than us) will be a corporation organized under the laws of the United States of America or any state thereof and will expressly assume the due and punctual payment of the principal of and interest on all debt securities under the indenture, according to their tenor, and the due and punctual performance and observance of all of the covenants and conditions of the indenture to be performed or observed by us, by supplemental indenture in form reasonably satisfactory to the trustee, executed and delivered to the trustee by such corporation, and (ii) we or our successor corporation, as the case may be, are not, immediately after such merger or consolidation, or such sale or conveyance, in default in the performance of any such covenant or condition of the indenture.

In case of any such consolidation, merger, sale or conveyance, and following such an assumption by the successor corporation, such successor corporation will succeed to and be substituted for us, with the same effect as if it had been named in the indenture. Such successor corporation may cause to be signed, and may issue either in its own name or in our name prior to such succession any or all of the debt securities issuable under the indenture which theretofore had not been signed by us and delivered to the trustee; and, upon the order of such successor corporation instead of us and subject to all the terms, conditions and limitations prescribed in the indenture, the trustee will authenticate and will deliver any debt securities which previously were signed and delivered by our officers to the trustee for authentication, and any debt securities which such successor corporation thereafter causes to be signed and delivered to the trustee for that purpose. All of the debt securities so issued will in all respects have the same legal rank and benefit under the indenture as the debt securities theretofore or thereafter issued in accordance with the terms of the indenture as though all of such debt securities had been issued at the date of the execution of the indenture.

In the event of any such sale or conveyance (other than a conveyance by way of lease) we or any successor corporation which has become such in the manner described above will be discharged from all obligations and covenants under the indenture and the debt securities issued thereunder and may be liquidated and dissolved.

Amendment and Waivers

We and the trustee may from time to time and at any time enter into supplemental indentures without the consent of any holder for one or more of the following purposes:

- to convey, transfer, assign, mortgage or pledge to the trustee as security for the notes any property or assets;
- to evidence the succession of another corporation to Murphy Oil, or successive successions, and the assumption by the successor corporation of the covenants, agreements and obligations of Murphy Oil pursuant to the covenant set forth under the caption "Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets";
- to add to the covenants of Murphy Oil such further covenants, restrictions, conditions or provisions as its board of directors and the trustee consider to be for the protection of the holders of notes, and to make the occurrence, or the occurrence and continuance, of a default in any such additional covenants, restrictions, conditions or provisions an event of default permitting the enforcement of

S-29

Table of Contents

all or any of the several remedies provided for in the indenture; provided, that in respect of any such additional covenant, restriction, condition or provision such supplemental indenture may provide for a particular period of grace after default (which period may be shorter or longer than that allowed in the case of other defaults) or may provide for an immediate enforcement upon such an event of default or may limit the remedies available to the trustee upon such an event of default or may limit the right of the holders of a majority of the notes to waive such an event of default;

- to cure any ambiguity or to correct or supplement any provision contained in the indenture or any supplemental indenture, which may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision contained in the indenture or in any supplemental indenture; or to make such other provisions in regard to matters or questions arising under the indenture or under any supplemental indenture as the board of directors may deem necessary or desirable; provided that no such action shall adversely affect the interests of the holders of the notes in any material respect;
- to establish the form or terms of the notes as permitted by the indenture;
- to conform the text of the indenture to this "Description of the Notes" to the extent that such provision in this "Description of the Notes" was intended to be a verbatim recitation of a provision of the indenture;
- to evidence and provide for the acceptance of appointment by a successor trustee with respect to notes and to add to or change any of the provisions of the indenture as necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts by more than one trustee.

With the consent of holders of not less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the notes outstanding, we and the trustee may, from time to time and at any time, enter into one or more supplemental indentures for the purpose of adding any provisions to or changing in any manner or eliminating any of the provisions of the indenture or of modifying in any manner the rights of the holders of notes. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence no supplemental indenture may (a) extend the final maturity, or reduce the principal amount, or reduce the rate or extend the time of payment of interest, or reduce any amount payable on redemption of any note or any right of repayment at the option of the holder without the consent of the holders so affected, (b) reduce the required percentage of holders, the consent of which is required for any such supplemental indenture, without the consent of the holders so affected.

It will not be necessary for the consent of holders to approve the particular form of any proposed supplemental indenture, but it will be sufficient if such consent approves the substance thereof.

Events of Default, Notice and Waiver

"Event of default" means any of the following in relation to the notes:

- (1) failure to pay interest on the notes for 30 days after the interest becomes due;
- (2) failure to pay the principal on the notes when due;
- (3) failure to perform or breach of any other covenant or warranty in the indenture that continues for 90 days after our being given notice from the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes;
- (4) default in the payment when due of (a) other Indebtedness (other than Project Financing) in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$75,000,000 and such default is not cured within 30 days after written notice to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the

S-30

Table of Contents

outstanding notes or (b) interest, principal, premium or a sinking fund or redemption payment under any such other Indebtedness, causing the Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity, which acceleration is not stayed, rescinded or annulled within 10 days after written notice to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes; provided, however, that if such event of default under such indenture or instrument is remedied or cured by us or waived by the holders of such debt before any judgment or decree for the payment of the moneys due is obtained or entered, then this event of default will also be deemed to have been remedied, cured or waived without further action upon the part of either the trustee or any of the holders of the notes;

(5) a creditor commences involuntary bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceedings against us and we are unable to obtain a stay or

- dismissal of that proceeding within 60 days; or
- (6) we voluntarily seek relief under bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws or we consent to a court entering an order for relief against us under those laws.

If any event of default relating to the outstanding notes occurs and is continuing, either the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare the principal and accrued interest of all of the outstanding notes to be due and immediately payable; provided that a notice of default under the preceding clauses (3) and (4) of this covenant must specify the default, demand that it be remediated and state that such notice is a "notice of default" and may not be given with respect to any action taken, and reported publicly or to holders, more than two years prior to such notice of default. Any notice of default, notice of acceleration or instruction to the trustee to provide a notice of default, notice of acceleration or take any other action (a "Noteholder Direction") provided by any one or more holders (each a "Directing Holder") must be accompanied by a written representation from each such holder delivered to us and the trustee that such holder is not (or, in the case such holder is DTC or its nominee, that such holder is being instructed solely by beneficial owners that are not) Net Short (a "Position Representation"), which representation, in the case of a noteholder direction relating to delivery of a notice of default (a "Default Direction") shall be deemed a continuing representation until the resulting event of default is cured or otherwise ceases to exist or the notes are accelerated. In addition, each Directing Holder must, at the time of providing a Noteholder Direction, covenant to provide us with such other information as we may reasonably request from time to time in order to verify the accuracy of such noteholder's Position Representation within five business days of request therefor (a "Verification Covenant"). In any case in which the holder is DTC or its nominee, any Position Representation or Verification Covenant required hereunder shall be provided by the beneficial owner of the notes in lieu of DTC or its nominee.

If, following the delivery of a Noteholder Direction, but prior to acceleration of the notes, we determine in good faith that there is a reasonable basis to believe a Directing Holder was, at any relevant time, in breach of its Position Representation and provide to the trustee an officer's certificate stating that we have filed papers with a court of competent jurisdiction seeking a determination that such Directing Holder was, at such time, in breach of its Position Representation, and seeking to invalidate any event of default that resulted from the applicable Noteholder Direction, the cure period with respect to such event of default shall be automatically stayed pending a final and non-appealable determination of a court of competent jurisdiction on such matter. If, following the delivery of a Noteholder Direction, but prior to acceleration of the notes, we provide to the trustee an officer's certificate stating that a Directing Holder failed to satisfy its Verification Covenant, the cure period with respect to any event of default that resulted from the applicable Noteholder Direction shall be automatically stayed pending satisfaction of such Verification Covenant. Any breach of the Position Representation shall result in such holder's participation in such Noteholder Direction being disregarded; and, if, without the participation of such holder, the percentage of notes held by the remaining holders that provided such Noteholder Direction would have been insufficient to validly provide such Noteholder Direction, such Noteholder Direction shall be deemed never to have occurred.

S-31

Table of Contents

If an event of default occurs pertaining to events of bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceedings, the principal amount and accrued interest shall be immediately due and payable without any declaration or other act by the trustee or any holder.

The indenture provides that the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the outstanding notes may direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or of exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee, with respect to the notes. The trustee may act in any way that is consistent with those directions and may decline to act if any of the directions is contrary to law or to the indenture or would involve the trustee in personal liability.

The indenture provides that the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the notes may on behalf of the holders of all of the outstanding notes waive any past default (and its consequences) under the indenture, except a default (a) in the payment of the principal of or interest on any of the notes, (b) with respect to voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceedings, or (c) with respect to a covenant or provision of such indenture which, under the terms of such indenture, cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holders of all of the outstanding notes. In the case of clause (b) above, the holders of at least a majority of all outstanding debt securities under the indenture (voting as one class) may on behalf of all such holders waive a default.

The indenture contains provisions entitling the trustee, subject to the duty of the trustee during an event of default to act with the required standard of care, to be indemnified by the holders of the notes before proceeding to exercise any right or power under the indenture at the request of those holders.

The indenture requires the trustee to, within 90 days after the occurrence of a default known to it with respect to the notes, give the holders of the notes notice of the default if uncured and unwaived. However, the trustee may withhold this notice if it in good faith determines that the withholding of this notice is in the interest of those holders. However, the trustee may not withhold this notice in the case of a default in payment of principal of or interest on the notes. The term "default" for the purpose of this provision means any event that is, or after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become, an event of default with respect to the notes.

Any time period in the indenture to cure any actual or alleged default or event of default may be extended or stayed by a court of competent

jurisdiction.

The indenture requires us to file annually with the trustee a certificate, executed by our officers, indicating whether any of the officers has knowledge of any default under the indenture.

Notices

We will mail notices and communications to the holder's address shown on the register of the notes.

Paying Agents and Transfer Agents

The trustee will be the paying agent and transfer agent for the notes.

The Trustee

Wells Fargo Bank, National Association is the trustee for the notes under the indenture. Wells Fargo Bank, National Association is also a lender under the Company's revolving credit facility.

Book-Entry Delivery and Settlement

The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, New York, will act as securities depository for the notes. The notes will be issued as fully-registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's

S-32

Table of Contents

partnership nominee) or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. One or more fully-registered certificates will be issued for the notes, in the aggregate principal amount of such issue, and will be deposited with DTC.

DTC has advised us as follows:

- DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of
 the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York
 Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Ac
 of 1934, as amended;
- DTC holds and provides asset servicing for U.S. and non-U.S. equity issues, corporate and municipal debt issues, and money market
 instruments that DTC's participants ("direct participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the post-trade settlement among direct
 participants of sales and other securities transactions in deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry transfers and
 pledges between direct participants' accounts, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates;
- direct participants include both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations, and certain other organizations, including the Euroclear System ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking, S.A. ("Clearstream");
- DTC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation ("DTCC"), and DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies; DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiaries;
- access to the DTC system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust
 companies, and clearing corporations, including Euroclear and Clearstream, that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with
 direct participant, either directly or indirectly; and
- the rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the SEC.

We have provided the following descriptions of the operations and procedures of DTC solely as a matter of convenience. These operations an procedures are solely within the control of DTC and are subject to change by them from time to time.

We expect that under the procedures established by DTC:

- upon deposit of the global notes with DTC or its custodian, DTC will credit on its internal system the accounts of direct participants designated by the underwriters with portions of the principal amounts of the global notes; and
- ownership of the notes will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership of the notes will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee, with respect to interests of direct participants, and the records of direct and indirect participants, with respect to interests of persons other than participants.

The foregoing information concerning DTC and DTC's book-entry system has been obtained from sources that we believe to be reliable, but none of Murphy Oil, the underwriters or the trustee takes any responsibility for the accuracy of the foregoing information, and you are urged to contact DTC or its participants directly to discuss these matters.

S-33

Table of Contents

Euroclear and Clearstream will hold interests in the notes on behalf of their participants through customers' securities accounts in their respective names on the books of their respective depositaries, which are Euroclear Bank, S.A./N.V., as operator of Euroclear, and Citibank, N.A., as operator of Clearstream.

The laws of some jurisdictions require that purchasers of securities take physical delivery of those securities in definitive form. Accordingly, the ability to transfer interests in the notes represented by a global note to those persons may be limited. In addition, because DTC can act only on behalf its participants, who in turn act on behalf of persons who hold interests through participants, the ability of a person having an interest in notes represented by a global note to pledge or transfer those interests to persons or entities that do not participate in DTC's system, or otherwise to take actions in respect of such interest, may be affected by the lack of a physical definitive security in respect of such interest.

So long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of a global note, DTC or that nominee will be considered the sole owner or holder of the notes represented by that global note for all purposes under the indenture and under the notes. Except as provided below, owners of beneficial interests in global note will not be entitled to have notes represented by that global note registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of certificated notes and will not be considered the owners or holders thereof under the indenture or under the notes for any purpose, including with respect to the giving of any direction, instruction or approval to the trustee. Accordingly, each holder owning a beneficial interest in a global note must rely on the procedures of DTC and, if that holder is not a direct or indirect participant, on the procedures of the participant through which that holder owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder of notes under the indenture or the global note.

Neither we nor the trustee will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of notes by DTC, or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records of DTC relating to the notes.

Payments on the notes represented by the global notes will be made to DTC or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner of the notes. We expect that DTC or its nominee, upon receipt of any payment on the notes represented by a global note, will credit participants' accounts with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the global note as shown in the records of DTC or its nominee. We also expect that payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in the global note held through such participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practice as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in the names of nominees for such customers. The participants will be responsible for those payments.

Payments on the notes represented by the global notes will be made in immediately available funds. Transfers between participants in DTC will be effected in accordance with DTC rules and will be settled in immediately available funds.

Cross-market transfers between participants in DTC, on the one hand, and Euroclear or Clearstream participants, on the other hand, will be effected through DTC in accordance with DTC's rules on behalf of Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, by their depositaries. Cross-market transactions will require delivery of instructions to Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, by the counterparty in that system in accordance with the rules and procedures and within the established deadlines (Brussels time) of that system. Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver instructions to its respective depositaries to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving interests in the relevant global note in DTC, and making or receiving payment in accordance with normal procedures for same-day funds settlement applicable to DTC. Euroclear and Clearstream participants may not deliver instructions directly to the depositaries for Euroclear or Clearstream.

Because of time zone differences, the securities account of a Euroclear or Clearstream participant purchasing an interest in a global note from participant in DTC will be credited and reported to the relevant

Table of Contents

Euroclear or Clearstream participant, during the securities settlement processing day (which must be a business day for Euroclear and Clearstream) immediately following the settlement date of DTC. DTC has advised us that cash received in Euroclear or Clearstream as a result of sales of interests in a global note by or through a Euroclear or Clearstream participant to a participant in DTC will be received with value on the settlement date of DTC but will be available in the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream cash account only as of the business day for Euroclear or Clearstream following DTC's settlement date.

Certificated Notes

We will issue certificated notes to each person that DTC identifies as the beneficial owner of the notes represented by global notes upon surrender by DTC of such global notes if:

- DTC notifies us that it is no longer willing or able to act as a depositary for such global notes, and we have not appointed a successor depositary within 90 days of that notice;
- an event of default has occurred with respect to the notes and is continuing, and DTC requests the issuance of certificated notes with respect to the notes; or
- we determine not to have the notes represented by a global note.

Neither we nor the trustee will be liable for any delay by DTC, its nominee or any direct or indirect participant in identifying the beneficial owners of the related notes. We and the trustee may conclusively rely on, and will be protected in relying on, instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes, including with respect to the registration and delivery, and the respective principal amounts, of the notes to be issued.

Certain Definitions

"Affiliate" of any specified Person means any other Person, directly or indirectly, controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For the purposes of this definition, "control" when used with respect to any Person means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise; and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" have meanings correlative to the foregoing.

"Aggregate Debt" means the sum of the following as of the date of determination: (a) the then outstanding aggregate principal amount of Debt secured by mortgages permitted by clauses (4), (5), (14) (to the extent the extension, renewal or replacement relates to Debt secured by mortgages Incurred pursuant to clause (4) or (5)) and (16) under "Covenants—Limitations on Liens" above, (b) the then outstanding aggregate principal amount of Indebtedness Incurred by our subsidiaries permitted by clauses (5), (6) and (13) under "Covenants—Limitations on Subsidiary Indebtedness" above and (c) the then outstanding aggregate principal amount of Attributable Indebtedness of all outstanding Sale and Lease-Back Transactions permitted under "Covenants—Limitations on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions" above.

"Attributable Indebtedness" means, with respect to any particular Sale and Lease-Back Transaction and at any date as of which the amount thereof is to be determined, the present value of the total net amount of rent required to be paid by such person under the lease during the primary term thereof (including any period for which such lease has been extended or may, at the option of the lessee, be extended), discounted from the respective due dates thereof at such date at the rate of interest per annum implicit in the terms of the lease (as determined in good faith by the Company).

"Consolidated net assets" means the total of all assets (less depreciation and amortization reserves and other valuation reserves and loss reserves) which, under generally accepted accounting principles, would appear on the asset side of our consolidated balance sheet, less the aggregate of all liabilities, deferred credits, minority

S-35

Table of Contents

shareholders' interests in subsidiaries, reserves and other items which, under such principles, would appear on the liability side of such consolidated balance sheet, except debt for borrowed money and stockholders' equity; provided, however, that in determining consolidated net assets, there shall not be included as assets, (a) all assets (other than goodwill, which shall be included) which would be classified as intangible assets under generally accepted accounting principles, including, without limitation, patents, trademarks, copyrights and unamortized debt discount and expense, (b) any treasury stock carried as an asset, or (c) any write-ups of capital assets (other than write-ups resulting from the acquisition of stock or assets of another corporation or business).

"Debt" means debt for money borrowed.

"Derivative Instrument" with respect to a Person, means any contract, instrument or other right to receive payment or delivery of cash or other assets to which such Person or any Affiliate of such Person that is acting in concert with such Person in connection with such Person's investment in the notes (other than a Screened Affiliate) is a party (whether or not requiring further performance by such Person), the value or cash flows of which (or any material portion thereof) are materially affected by the value or performance of the notes or the creditworthiness of the Company (the "Performance References").

"holder" or "noteholder" means the Person in whose name a note is registered on the Registrar's books.

"Indebtedness" means any liability of any person (i) for borrowed money, (ii) evidenced by a bond, note, debenture or similar instrument (other than a trade payable or liabilities arising in the ordinary course of business), (iii) for the payment of money relating to a capital lease obligation, or (iv) any liability of others described in the preceding clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) that the person has guaranteed; in each case, solely to the extent such indebtedness would appear as a liability on the balance sheet of such person in accordance with GAAP. For the avoidance of doubt, surety bonds and similar instruments shall not be deemed Indebtedness.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America as in effect as of the Measurement Date.

"Incur" means create, incur, issue, assume or guarantee. The term "Incurrence" when used as a noun shall have a correlative meaning.

"issue date" means November 27, 2019.

"Long Derivative Instrument" means a Derivative Instrument (i) the value of which generally increases, or the payment or delivery obligation under which generally decrease, with positive changes to the Performance References or (ii) the value of which generally decreases, or the payment or delivery obligations under which generally increase, with negative changes to the Performance References.

"Measurement Date" means August 18, 2017, the issue date of the Company's 5.750% senior notes due 2025.

"Net Short" means, with respect to a holder or beneficial owner, as of a date of determination, either (i) the value of its Short Derivative Instruments exceeds the sum of the (x) the value of its notes plus (y) the value of its Long Derivative Instruments as of such date of determination or (ii) it is reasonably expected that such would have been the case were a Failure to Pay or Bankruptcy Credit Event (each as defined in the 2014 International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc. Credit Derivatives Definitions, as supplemented by the 2019 Narrowly Tailored Credit Event Supplement) to have occurred with respect to the Company immediately prior to such date of determination.

"Performance References" has the meaning set forth for such term in the definition of Derivative Instrument.

S-36

Table of Contents

"Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, association, joint-stock company, trust, unincorporated organization, government or any agency or political subdivision thereof or any other entity.

"Principal property" means all property and equipment directly engaged in our exploration, production and transportation activities.

"Project Financing" means any Indebtedness that is Incurred to finance or refinance the acquisition, improvement, installation, design, engineering, construction, development, completion, maintenance, operation, securitization or monetization, in respect of all or any portion of any project, any group of projects, or any asset related thereto, and any guaranty with respect thereto, other than such portion of such Indebtedness or guaranty that expressly provides for direct recourse to us or any of our subsidiaries (other than a Project Financing Subsidiary) or any of their respective property other than recourse to the equity in, Indebtedness or other obligations of, or properties of, one or more Project Financing Subsidiaries; provided, however, that support such as limited guaranties or obligations to provide or guaranty equity contributions or to make subordinated loans that are customary in similar financing arrangements shall not be considered direct recourse for the purpose of this definition.

"Project Financing Subsidiary" means any of our subsidiaries whose principal purpose is to Incur Project Financing or to become a direct or indirect partner, member or other equity participant or owner in a person so created, and substantially all the assets of such subsidiary are limited to (i) those assets for which the acquisition, improvement, installation, design, engineering, construction, development, completion, maintenance, operation, securitization or monetization is being financed in whole or in part by one or more Project Financings, or (ii) the equity in, indebtedness or other obligation of, one or more other such subsidiaries or persons.

"Refinancing Indebtedness" means, in respect of any Indebtedness (the "Original Indebtedness") any extension, renewal or refinancing thereof so long as (a) the principal amount of such Refinancing Indebtedness does not exceed the then existing principal amount of the Original Indebtedness (other than amounts Incurred to pay accrued and unpaid interest, fees and expenses (including original issue discount and upfront fees) and prepayment premium on such Original Indebtedness or costs of such extension, renewal or refinancing), (b) the scheduled maturity date thereof is not shorter than the scheduled

maturity date of the Original Indebtedness, (c) any remaining scheduled amortization of principal thereunder prior to the maturity date of the notes is not shortened, (d) such Refinancing Indebtedness shall not constitute an obligation (including pursuant to a guarantee) of any of our subsidiaries that shall not have been an obligor in respect of such Original Indebtedness, (e) if such Original Indebtedness shall have been subordinated to the notes, such Refinancing Indebtedness shall also be subordinated to the notes, (f) such Refinancing Indebtedness shall not be secured by any mortgage on any asset other than the assets that secured such Original Indebtedness.

"Revolving Credit Facilities" means that certain Credit Agreement dated November 28, 2018 among Murphy Oil Corporation, the lenders party thereto and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, including any related notes, guarantees and collateral documents as the same may be amended, restated, refinanced, modified or otherwise supplemented from time to time.

"Screened Affiliate" means any Affiliate of a holder (i) that makes investment decisions independently from such holder and any other Affiliate of such holder that is not a Screened Affiliate, (ii) that has in place customary information screens between it and such holder and any other Affiliate of such holder that is not a Screened Affiliate and such screens prohibit the sharing of information with respect to the Company or its subsidiarie (iii) whose investment policies are not directed by such holder or any other Affiliate of such holder that is acting in concert with such holder in connection with its investment in the notes, and (iv) whose investment decisions are not influenced by the investment decisions of such holder or any other Affiliate of such holder that is acting in concert with such holders in connection with its investment in the notes.

S-37

Table of Contents

"Short Derivative Instrument" means a Derivative Instrument (i) the value of which generally decreases, or the payment or delivery obligation under which generally increases, with positive changes to the Performance References or (ii) the value of which generally increases, or the payment or delivery obligations under which generally decrease, with negative changes to the Performance References.

"subsidiary" means (a) any corporation of which more than 50% of the total voting power of shares of capital stock entitled (without regard to the occurrence of any contingency) to vote in the election of directors thereof is at the time directly or indirectly owned by Murphy Oil or by one or more our subsidiaries, and (b) any limited partnership in which Murphy Oil or a subsidiary is a general partner and in which more than 50% of the capital accounts, distribution rights and voting interests thereof is at the time directly or indirectly owned by Murphy Oil or by one or more of our subsidiaries.

S-38

Table of Contents

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS FOR NON-U.S. HOLDERS

The following are the material U.S. federal income tax consequences to non-U.S. Holders (as defined below) of owning and disposing of note purchased in this offering at the "issue price," which is the first price at which a substantial amount of the notes is sold to the public, and held as capital assets for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

This discussion does not describe all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to you in light of your particular circumstances, including the potential application of the income accrual rules set forth in Section 451(b) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), alternative minimum tax and "Medicare contribution tax" consequences and differing tax consequences applicable to you if you are, for instance:

- a financial institution;
- a regulated investment company;
- a dealer or trader in securities;
- holding notes as part of a "straddle" or integrated transaction;
- a U.S. expatriate;
- a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes; or
- a tax-exempt entity.

If you are a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of your partners will generally depend on

the status of the partners and your activities. If you are such a partnership and are considering the purchase of notes, or if you are a partner in such a partnership, you are urged to consult your tax adviser about the U.S. federal income tax consequences of purchasing, owning and disposing of the notes.

This summary is based on the Code, administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions and final, temporary and proposed Treasury Regulations, changes to any of which subsequent to the date of this prospectus supplement may affect the tax consequences described herein. This summar does not address all of the tax considerations that may be relevant to investors that purchase the notes and participate in the Tender Offers for our Tender Notes. In addition, this summary does not address any specific aspect of state, local or non-U.S. taxation, or any taxes other than income taxes. You should consult your tax adviser with regard to the application of the U.S. federal tax laws to your particular situation, as well as any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or non-U.S. taxing jurisdiction.

As used herein, the term "non-U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a note that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- a non-resident alien individual;
- a foreign corporation; or
- a foreign estate or trust.

You are not a non-U.S. Holder if you are a non-resident alien individual present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of disposition, or if you are a former citizen or former resident of the United States, in which case you should consult your tax adviser regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of owning or disposing of a note.

S-39

Table of Contents

Payments on the Notes

Subject to the discussion below under "—Effectively Connected Income," "—Backup Withholding and Information Reporting," and "—FATCA," payments of principal and interest on the notes by the Company or any paying agent to you will not be subject to U.S. federal income or withholding tax, provided that, in the case of interest,

- you do not own, actually or constructively, ten percent or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Comparentitled to vote;
- you are not a controlled foreign corporation related, directly or indirectly, to the Company through stock ownership;
- you certify on a properly executed Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable, under penaltic of perjury, that you are not a United States person; and
- such interest is not effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States as described below.

If you cannot satisfy one of the first three requirements described above and interest on the notes is not effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States as described below, payments of interest on the notes generally will be subject to withholding tax at a rate of 30%, subject to an applicable income tax treaty providing for a reduced rate.

Sale or Other Taxable Disposition of the Notes

Subject to the discussion below under "—Backup Withholding and Information Reporting," you generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income or withholding tax on gain realized on a sale, redemption or other taxable disposition of notes, unless the gain is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States as described below, provided however that any amounts attributable to accrued interest will be treated described above under "—Payments on the Notes."

Effectively Connected Income

If interest or gain on a note is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States (and, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment maintained by you), you will generally be taxed in the same manner as a United States person. In this case, you will be exempt from the withholding tax on interest discussed above, although you will be required to provide a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI in order to claim an exemption from withholding. You are urged to consult your tax adviser with respect to other U.S. tax consequences of the ownership and disposition of notes, including the possible imposition of a branch profits tax at a rate of 30% (or a lower treat

rate) if you are a corporation.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Information returns are required to be filed with the IRS in connection with payments of interest on the notes. Unless you comply with certification procedures to establish that you are not a United States person, information returns may also be filed with the IRS in connection with the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of a note. You may be subject to backup withholding on payments on the notes or on the proceeds from a sale or other disposition of the notes unless you comply with certification procedures to establish that you are not a United States person or otherwise establish ar exemption. The certification procedures required to claim the exemption from withholding tax on interest described above under "—Payments on the Notes," will satisfy the certification requirements necessary to avoid backup withholding as well. Backup withholding is not an

S-40

Table of Contents

additional tax. The amount of any backup withholding withheld from a payment to you will be allowed as a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle you to a refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

FATCA

Provisions commonly referred to as "FATCA" impose withholding of 30% on payments of interest on the notes to "foreign financial institutions" (which is broadly defined for this purpose and in general includes investment vehicles) and certain other non-U.S. entities unless various U.S. information reporting and due diligence requirements (generally relating to ownership by U.S. persons of interests in or accounts with those entities) have been satisfied, or an exemption applies. Withholding may also apply to payments of proceeds of sales or redemptions of the notes, although under recently proposed regulations (the preamble to which specifies that taxpayers are permitted to rely on them pending finalization) no withholding will apply on payments of gross proceeds. You should consult your tax advisers regarding the effects of FATCA on your investment in the notes.

S-41

Table of Contents

UNDERWRITING

Subject to the terms and conditions stated in the underwriting agreement dated the date of this prospectus supplement, the underwriters named below, for whom J.P. Morgan Securities LLC is acting as representative, have severally agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to such underwriters, the principal amount of the notes set forth opposite the names of such underwriters.

Underwriter	Notes
J.P. Morgan Securities LLC	\$ 132,000,000
BofA Securities, Inc.	66,000,000
MUFG Securities Americas Inc.	66,000,000
DNB Markets, Inc.	41,250,000
Regions Securities LLC	41,250,000
Scotia Capital (USA) Inc.	41,250,000
Wells Fargo Securities, LLC	41,250,000
BMO Capital Markets Corp.	27,500,000
Capital One Securities, Inc.	27,500,000
HSBC Securities (USA) Inc.	16,500,000
SMBC Nikko Securities America, Inc.	16,500,000
Hancock Whitney Investment Services, Inc.	11,000,000
SG Americas Securities, LLC	11,000,000
Standard Chartered Bank	11,000,000
Total	\$ 550,000,000

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the several underwriters to purchase the notes included in this offering are subject to approval of certain legal matters by counsel and to certain other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to purchase all the notes if they purchase an of the notes. The underwriters may offer and sell the notes through one or more affiliates. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and reject orders in whole or in part.

The underwriters propose to offer some of the notes directly to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus supplement and some of the notes to certain dealers at the public offering price less a concession not in excess of 0.375% of the principal amount of the notes. The underwriters may allow, and such dealers may reallow, a concession not in excess of 0.250% of the principal amount of the notes on sales to certain other dealers. After the initial offering of the notes to the public, the public offering price and such concessions may be changed. The offering of the notes by the underwriters is subject to receipt and acceptance and subject to the underwriters' right to reject any order in whole or in part. If the notes are traded, they may trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, our operating performance and financial condition, general economic conditions and other factors.

The following table shows the underwriting discount to be paid to the underwriters by us in connection with this offering.

	Per note	Total
5.875% Notes due 2027	1.125%	\$6,187,500

The notes are a new issue of securities with no established trading market. We do not currently intend to apply for the listing of the notes on any securities exchange or for quotation of the notes in any dealer quotation system. We have been advised by the underwriters that one or more of them intends to make a market in the notes, but the underwriters are not obligated to do so and may discontinue any market-making activities at any

S-42

Table of Contents

time without notice. We can give no assurance as to the liquidity of the trading market for the notes. If an active public trading market for the notes does not develop, the market price and liquidity of the notes may be adversely affected. If the notes are traded, they may trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending on prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, our operating performance and financial condition, general economic conditions and other factors.

We estimate that our total expenses for this offering, excluding the underwriting discount, will be approximately \$1,600,000.

In connection with the offering, the representative, on behalf of the underwriters, may purchase and sell notes in the open market. These transactions may include over-allotment, syndicate covering transactions and stabilizing transactions. Over-allotment involves syndicate sales of notes in excess of the principal amount of notes to be purchased by the underwriters in the offering, which creates a syndicate short position. Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of the notes in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover syndicate short positions. Stabilizing transactions consist of certain bids or purchases of notes made for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the notes while the offering is in progress. Any of these activities may cause the price of the notes to be higher than the price that otherwise would exist in the open market in the absence of such transactions. These transactions may be effected in the over-the-counter market or otherwise and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

We expect to deliver the notes against payment for the notes on or about November 27, 2019, which will be the tenth business day following the date of the pricing of the notes ("T+10"). Under Rule 15c6-1 of the Exchange Act, trades in the secondary market generally are required to settle in two business days, unless the parties to a trade expressly agree otherwise. Accordingly, purchasers who wish to trade notes on the date hereof or the next succeeding seven business days will be required, by virtue of the fact that the notes initially will settle in T+10, to specify alternative settlement arrangements to prevent a failed settlement. Purchasers of the notes who wish to trade the notes prior to the date of delivery hereunder should consult their own advisors.

We have agreed to indemnify the several underwriters against certain liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of any of those liabilities.

We have also agreed that, for a period of 15 days from the closing of the offering contemplated by this prospectus supplement, we will not, without the prior written consent of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, as representative to the underwriters, offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge, or otherwise dispose of (or enter into any transaction which is designed to, or might reasonably be expected to result in the disposition (whether by actual disposition of effective economic disposition due to cash settlement or otherwise) by the Company or any affiliate of the Company or any person in privity with the Company or any affiliate of the Company), including the filing of a registration statement with the SEC in respect of, or establish or increase a put equivalent position or liquidate or decrease a call equivalent position within the meaning of Section 16 of the Exchange Act, any debt securities issued or guaranteed by the Company except for the notes, or publicly announce an intention to effect any such transaction.

In the ordinary course of their respective businesses, certain of the underwriters and the trustee and some of their affiliates have performed and may in the future perform various financial advisory, investment and commercial banking and lending services for us from time to time, including serving as counterparties to certain derivative and hedging arrangements, for which they have received or will receive customary fees. Some of the underwriters of affiliates of some of the underwriters, including affiliates of the representative, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC, and the trustee are lenders under our revolving credit facility. An affiliate of J.P. Morgan Securities LLC is also the administrative agent under our revolving credit facility. In addition, J.P. Morgan Securities LLC is acting as dealer manager in connection with the Tender Offers, for which it will receive customary fees and indemnification against

S-43

Table of Contents

reimbursement, which may be paid using a portion of the net proceeds from this offering. Wells Fargo Securities, LLC, one of the underwriters, is an affiliate of the series trustee under the indenture that will govern the notes.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their various business activities, the underwriters and their respective affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers, and such investment and securities activities may involve securities and instruments of ours or our affiliates. In particular, some of the underwriters or their affiliates may hold our 4.000% notes due 2022 and 3.700% notes due 2022 for their own account or for the account of their customers. Because we intend to use the net proceeds from this offering to repurchase our 4.000% notes due 2022 and 3.700% notes due 2022, such underwriters or their affiliates may receive a portion of the proceeds from this offering as a result of the Tender Offers. If any of the underwriters or their affiliates has a lending relationship with us, certain of those underwriters and their affiliates routinely hedge, and certain other of those underwriters or their affiliates may hedge, their credit exposure to us consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, such underwriters and their affiliates would hedge such exposure by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in our securities, including potentially the notes offered hereby. Any such credit default swaps or short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the notes offered hereby. The underwriters and their respective affiliates may also make investment recommendations or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may at any time hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long or short positions in such securities and instruments.

Standard Chartered Bank will not effect any offers or sales of any notes in the United States unless it is through one or more U.S. registered broker-dealers as permitted by the regulations of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the European Economic Area

The notes are not intended to be offered, sold or otherwise made available to and should not be offered, sold or otherwise made available to any retail investor in the European Economic Area ("EEA"). For these purposes, a retail investor means a person who is one (or more) of: (i) a retail client as defined in point (11) of Article 4(1) of Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); or (ii) a customer within the meaning of Directive (EU) 2016/9 (as amended or superseded, the "Insurance Distribution Directive"), where that customer would not qualify as a professional client as defined in point (10) of Article 4(1) of MiFID II; or (iii) not a qualified investor as defined in Regulation (EU) 2017/1129/EC (as amended, the "Prospectus Regulation"). Consequently, no key information document required by Regulation (EU) No 1286/2014 (as amended or superseded, the "PRIIPs Regulation") for offering or selling the notes or otherwise making them available to retail investors in the EEA has been prepared and therefore offering or selling the notes or otherwise making them available to any retail investor in the EEA may be unlawful under the PRIIPS Regulation.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom

In addition, in the United Kingdom, this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are being distributed only to, and are directed only at, and any offer subsequently made may only be directed at persons who are "qualified investors" (as defined in the Prospectus Regulation) (i) who have professional experience in matters relating to investments falling within Article 19 (5) of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005, as amended (the "Order") and/or (ii) who are high net worth companies (or persons to whom it may otherwise be lawfully communicated) falling within Article 49(2)(a) to (d) of the Order (all such persons together being referred to as "relevant persons"). This prospectus supplement must not be acted on or relied on in the United Kingdom by persons who are not relevant persons. In the United Kingdom, any investment or investment activity to which this prospectus supplement relates is only available to, and will be engaged in with, relevant persons.

S-44

Table of Contents

Notice to Prospective Investors in Canada

The notes may be sold only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions or subsection 73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the notes must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws.

Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectu

supplement (including any amendment hereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor.

Pursuant to section 3A.3 (or, in the case of securities issued or guaranteed by the government of a non-Canadian jurisdiction, section 3A.4) of National Instrument 33-105 Underwriting Conflicts ("NI 33-105"), the underwriters are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI 33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Hong Kong

The notes may not be offered or sold by means of any document other than (i) in circumstances which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), or (ii) to "professional investors" within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap.571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder, or (iii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document bein a "prospectus" within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), and no advertisement, invitation or document relating to the notes may be in the possession of any person for the purpose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere), which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to notes which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Singapore

This prospectus supplement has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, the notes were notifiered or sold or caused to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase and will not be offered or sold or caused to be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, and this prospectus supplement or any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the notes, has not been circulated or distributed, nor will it be circulated or distributed, whether directly or indirectly, to any person in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined in Section 4A of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289) or Singapore, as modified or amended from time to time (the "SFA")) pursuant to Section 274 of the SFA, (ii) to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA) pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA, or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

S-45

Table of Contents

Where the notes are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is:

- (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or
- (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an individual who is an accredited investor.

securities or securities-based derivatives contracts (each term as defined in Section 2(1) of the SFA) of that corporation or the beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferred within six months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the notes pursuant to an offer made under Section 275 of the SFA except:

- (a) to an institutional investor or to a relevant person, or to any person arising from an offer referred to in Section 275(1A) or Section 276(4)(i)(B) of the SFA;
- (b) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer;
- (c) where the transfer is by operation of law; or
- (d) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Japan

The notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law). The notes may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan), or to others for re-offering or

resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to a resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law and any other applicable laws, regulations and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

S-46

Table of Contents

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the notes will be passed on for us by Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, New York, New York. Certain other legal matters in connection with this offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, New York, New York.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and schedule of Murphy Oil Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2018 and 2017, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2018, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2018, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The statement of revenues and direct operating expenses of oil and gas properties acquired by Murphy Oil Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2017 has been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent auditors, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The statement of revenues and direct operating expenses of oil and gas properties acquired by Murphy Oil Corporation for the year ended December 31, 2018 has been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent auditors, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

Estimates of the proved reserves, future production and income attributable to certain leasehold properties of Murphy Oil Corporation located in the Eagle Ford Shale in south of Texas, MP Gulf of Mexico, LLC and Malaysia as of December 31, 2018 included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement are confirmed in the aggregate by Ryder Scott Company, L.P., independent petroleum engineers, as set forth and to the extent state in their reserves audit reports. We have included and incorporated by reference these reserves audit reports in reliance on the authority of such firm as an expert in such matters.

Estimates of the proved reserves, future production and income attributable to Murphy Oil Corporation's interests in the Greater Kaybob Project located within the Province of Alberta, Canada, and the Hibernia Main, Hibernia Southern Extension, and Terra Nova projects located within the Province of Newfoundland and Labrador, Canada as of December 31, 2018 included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement are confirmed in the aggregate by McDaniel & Associates Consultants Ltd., independent petroleum engineers, as set forth and to the extent stated in their reserves audit report. We have included and incorporated by reference this reserves audit report in reliance on the authority of such firm as an expert in such matters.

S-47

Table of Contents

PROSPECTUS



COMMON STOCK PREFERRED STOCK DEPOSITARY SHARES

SENIOR DEBT SECURITIES SUBORDINATED DEBT SECURITIES WARRANTS PURCHASE CONTRACTS UNITS

We may offer from time to time common stock, preferred stock, depositary shares representing preferred stock, senior debt securities, subordinated debt securities, warrants, purchase contracts, and units. Specific terms of these securities will be provided in supplements to this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and any supplement carefully before you invest.
Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange and trades under the ticker symbol "MUR."
We may sell the securities offered under this prospectus through agents; through underwriters or dealers; directly to one or more purchasers; or through a combination of any of these methods of sale. For each offering of securities under this prospectus, we will identify the specific plan of distribution, including any underwriters, dealers, agents or direct purchasers, and their compensation, in the related prospectus supplement.
Investing in these securities involves certain risks. See "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 and in our most recent Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q subsequent to such Annua Report, each of which is incorporated by reference herein.
Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities, or determine if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.
The date of this prospectus is October 17, 2018.
Table of Contents
You should rely only on the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, the accompanying prospectus supplement, and any free writing prospectus that we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") in connection with the offering described in such prospectus supplement. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus is accurate of any date other than the date on the front of this prospectus.
The terms "we," "our," "us," "its," "the Company," "Murphy Oil" and "Murphy Oil Corporation" refer to Murphy Oil Corporation and its consolidated subsidiaries unless the context indicates otherwise, and except as provided in the next sentence. In the descriptions of securities contained herein, the terms "we," "our," "us," "its," "the Company," "Murphy Oil" and "Murphy Oil Corporation" refer to Murphy Oil Corporation only.
TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pag

About This Prospectus

Murphy Oil Corporation

Where You Can Find More Information

Special Note on Forward-Looking Statements

Use of Proceeds

Description of Common Stock

Description of Preferred Stock

Description of Depositary Shares

Description of Debt Securities

Description of Warrants

Description of Purchase Contracts

Description of Units

Forms of Securities

Plan of Distribution

Validity of Securities

Experts

i

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the SEC utilizing a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf process, we may sell any combination of the securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we sell securities, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of the offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should read both this prospectus and any prospectus supplement together with additional information described under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

MURPHY OIL CORPORATION

Murphy Oil Corporation is a worldwide oil and gas exploration and production company that conducts business through various operating subsidiaries. The Company produces oil and natural gas in the United States, Canada and Malaysia and conducts oil and natural gas exploration activities worldwide.

Our principal executive offices are located at 300 Peach Street, P.O. Box 7000, El Dorado, Arkansas 71731-7000, and our telephone number is (876 862-6411. Our capital stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "MUR." We maintain a website at http://www.murphyoilcorp.com where general information about us is available. We are not incorporating the contents of the website into this prospectus.

1

Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any document that we file at the Public Reference Room of the SEC at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. In addition, the SEC maintains an Internet site at http://www.sec.gov, from which interested persons can electronically access our SEC filings, including the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto.

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with them, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is an important part of this prospectus, and information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference each document listed below and all documents subsequently filed with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14, or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), prior to the termination of the offering under this prospectus:

• Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017, filed on February 26, 2018;

- Our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended <u>March 31, 2018</u>, and <u>June 30, 2018</u>, filed on May 3, 2018 and August 9, 2018, respectively;
- Our Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed on March 23, 2018 (solely to the extent incorporated by reference into Part III of our Annual Report on Form 10-K); and
- Our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed on February 13, 2018, February 23, 2018, April 25, 2018, May 1, 2018, May 10, 2018, August 21, 2018 and October 11, 2018.

We are not incorporating by reference any Current Report on Form 8-K that is furnished to the SEC pursuant to Items 2.02, 7.01 or 9.01 of Form 8-K.

You may request a copy of these filings at no cost, by writing or telephoning the office of the Corporate Secretary, Murphy Oil Corporation, P.O. Box 7000, El Dorado, Arkansas 71731-7000, (870) 862-6411.

SPECIAL NOTE ON FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus, including the documents we incorporate by reference, contains forward-looking statements as defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements, which express management's current views concerning future events or results, are subject to inherent risks and uncertainties. Factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in these forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, the volatility and level of crude oil and natural gas prices, the level and success rate of Murphy's exploration programs, the Company's ability to maintain production rates and replace reserves, customer demand for Murphy's products, adverse foreign exchange movements, political and regulatory instability, adverse developments in the U.S. or global capital markets, credit markets or economies generally and uncontrollable natural hazards, as well as those contained under the caption "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017. We undertake no duty to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements.

2

Table of Contents

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise stated in the prospectus supplement accompanying this prospectus, we will use the net proceeds we receive from the sale of the securities offered by this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement for general corporate purposes. General corporate purposes may include additions to working capital, capital expenditures, repayment of debt or the financing of possible acquisitions.

3

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF COMMON STOCK

The following description of our capital stock is based upon our certificate of incorporation ("Certificate of Incorporation"), our bylaws ("Bylaws") and applicable provisions of law. We have summarized certain portions of the Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws below. The summary is not complete. The Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws are incorporated by reference in the registration statement for these securities that we have filed with the SEC and have been filed as exhibits to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017. You should read the Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws for the provisions that are important to you.

Certain provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law ("DGCL"), the Certificate of Incorporation and the Bylaws summarized in the following paragraphs may have an anti-takeover effect. This may delay, defer or prevent a tender offer or takeover attempt that a shareholder might consider in its best interests, including those attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for its shares.

Authorized Capital Stock

Our Certificate of Incorporation authorizes us to issue 450,400,000 shares of stock of all classes, of which 450,000,000 shares shall be common stoc par value \$1.00 per share, and 400,000 shares shall be cumulative preferred stock, par value \$100 per share. No shares of stock of any class have any preemptive or preferential right to purchase or subscribe to any shares of stock of any class or any notes, debentures, bonds, or other securities convertible into or carrying options or warrants to purchase shares of any class, other than such rights as the Board of Directors may grant and at such prices as the Board of Directors may fix. The Board of Directors may issues shares of stock of any class, or any notes, debentures, bonds or other securities convertible

into or carrying options or warrants to purchase shares of stock of any class, without offering any such shares of stock of any class, either in whole or in part, to the existing stockholders of any class.

Common Stock

As of October 15, 2018, there were 173,055,713 shares of common stock outstanding. Except as provided by our Certificate of Incorporation or by law, each holder of common stock shall have the right, to the exclusion of all other classes of stock, to one vote for each share of stock standing in the name of such holder on the books of the Company. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding preferred stock, the holders of common stock are entitled to receive ratably such dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by the Board of Directors out of funds legally available therefor. In the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up of Murphy Oil, the holders of common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities, subject to prior distribution rights of preferred stock, if any, then outstanding. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. All outstanding shares of common stock are fully paid and non-assessable, and the shares of common stock to be issued upon completion of this offering will be fully paid and non-assessable. The common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange. The transfer agent and registrar for the common stock is Computershare Investor Services, LLC.

Preferred Stock

The Board of Directors has the authority to issue the preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restriction thereof, including dividend rights, dividend rates, conversion or exchange rights, voting rights, terms of redemption, redemption prices, liquidation preferences, use of purchase, retirement or sinking funds and the number of shares constituting any series of the designation of such series, without further vote or action by the shareholders. The issuance of preferred stock may have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of Murphy Oil without further action by the shareholders and may adversely affect the voting and other rights of the holders of common stock. We may further amend from time to time our Certificate of Incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of preferred stock.

4

Table of Contents

An amendment would require the approval of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our preferred stock. As of the date of this prospectus, we have not issued any preferred stock.

Certain Anti-Takeover Effects of Delaware Law

We are subject to Section 203 of the DGCL ("Section 203"). In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging is various "business combination" transactions with any interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date of the transactions in which the person became an interested stockholder, unless:

- the transaction is approved by the board of directors prior to the date the interested stockholder obtained such status;
- upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owner
 at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced; or
- on or subsequent to such date the business combination is approved by the board and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders by the affirmative vote of at least 662/3% of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

A "business combination" is defined to include mergers, asset sales, and other transactions resulting in financial benefit to a stockholder. In general, an "interested stockholder" is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns (or within three years, did own) 15% or more of a corporation's voting stock. The statute could prohibit or delay mergers or other takeover or change in control attempts with respect to Murphy Oil and, accordingly, may discourage attempts to acquire Murphy Oil even though such a transaction may offer Murphy Oil's stockholders the opportunity to sell their stock at a price above the prevailing market price.

5

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK

When we offer to sell a particular series of preferred stock, if the terms of any series of preferred stock being offered differ from the terms set forth in this prospectus, we will describe the specific terms of the securities in a supplement to this prospectus. The preferred stock will be issued under a certificat of designations relating to each series of preferred stock and is also subject to our Certificate of Incorporation.

Our Board of Directors may issue authorized shares of preferred stock, as well as authorized but unissued shares of common stock, without further shareholder action, unless shareholder action is required by applicable law or by the rules of a stock exchange or quotation system on which any series of our stock may be listed or quoted. All shares of preferred stock offered will be fully paid and non-assessable.

The transfer agent for each series of preferred stock will be described in the prospectus supplement.

Dividend Rights

The preferred stock will be preferred over our common stock as to payment of dividends. Before we declare and set apart for payment or pay any dividends or distributions (other than dividends or distributions payable in common stock) on our common stock, the holders of shares of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to receive dividends when, as and if declared by our board of directors. We will pay those dividends either in cash, shares common stock or preferred stock or otherwise, at the rate and on the date or dates set forth in the prospectus supplement. With respect to each series of preferred stock, the dividends on each share of the series will be cumulative from the date of issue of the share unless some other date is set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to the series. Accruals of dividends will not bear interest.

Rights upon Liquidation

The preferred stock will be preferred over the common stock as to asset distributions so that the holders of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to be paid, upon our voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up and before any distribution is made to the holders of common stock, the liquidation preference per share plus the amount of accumulated dividends and, in the event of a voluntary liquidation, any premium, as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. However, in this case the holders of preferred stock will not be entitled to any other or further payment. If upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding up our net assets are insufficient to permit the payment in full of the respective amounts to which the holders of all outstanding preferred stock are entitled, our entire remaining net assets will be distributed among the holders of each series of preferred stock in amounts proportional to the full amounts to which the holders of each series are entitled.

Redemption

All shares of any series of preferred stock will be redeemable to the extent set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to the series. All shares of any series of preferred stock will be convertible into shares of common stock or into shares of any other series of preferred stock to the extent set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Other Provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation

In the event of a proposed merger or tender offer, proxy contest or other attempt to gain control of Murphy Oil which is not approved by the board of directors of Murphy Oil, the board of directors of Murphy Oil may authorize the issuance of one or more series of preferred stock with voting rights or other rights and preferences which could impede the success of the proposed merger, tender offer, proxy contest or other attempt to gain control of Murphy Oil. While the ability of the board of directors of Murphy Oil to do this may be limited by applicable law, our restated certificate of incorporation and the applicable rules of the stock exchanges upon which our common stock is listed, the consent of the holders of common stock would not be required for any issuance of preferred stock in such a situation.

6

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF DEPOSITARY SHARES

We may, at our option, elect to offer fractional shares of preferred stock, rather than full shares of preferred stock. If we exercise this option, we will issue to the public receipts for depositary shares, and each of these depositary shares will represent a fraction, as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, of a share of a particular series of preferred stock. The shares of any series of preferred stock underlying the depositary shares will be deposited under a depositary agreement between us and a bank or trust company selected by us. The depositary will have its principal office in the United States and a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000.

Subject to the terms of the depositary agreement, each owner of a depositary share will be entitled, in proportion to the applicable fraction of a share of preferred stock underlying that depositary share, to all the rights and preferences of the preferred stock underlying that depositary share. Those rights include dividend, voting, redemption and liquidation rights. The depositary shares will be evidenced by depositary receipts issued pursuant to the depositary agreement. Depositary receipts will be distributed to those persons purchasing the fractional shares of preferred stock underlying the depositary shares, in accordance with the terms of the offering. Copies of the depositary agreement and depositary receipt will be filed with the SEC in connection with the offering of specific depositary shares.

Dividends and Other Distributions

The depositary will distribute all cash dividends or other cash distributions received with respect to the preferred stock to the record holders of depositary shares relating to the preferred stock in proportion to the number of depositary shares owned by those holders.

If there is a distribution other than in cash, the depositary will distribute property received by it to the record holders of depositary shares that are entitled to receive the distribution, unless the depositary determines that it is not feasible to make the distribution. If this occurs, the depositary may, with our approval, sell the property and distribute the net proceeds from the sale to the applicable holders.

Redemption of Depositary Shares

If a series of preferred stock represented by depositary shares is subject to redemption, the depositary shares will be redeemed from the proceeds received by the depositary resulting from the redemption, in whole or in part, of that series of preferred stock held by the depositary. The redemption price per depositary share will be equal to the applicable fraction of the redemption price per share payable with respect to that series of the preferred stock.

Whenever we redeem shares of preferred stock that are held by the depositary, the depositary will redeem, as of the same redemption date, the number of depositary shares representing the shares of preferred stock so redeemed. If fewer than all the depositary shares are to be redeemed, the depositary will select the depositary shares to be redeemed by lot or pro rata, as the depositary may determine.

Voting the Preferred Stock

Upon receipt of notice of any meeting at which the holders of the preferred stock are entitled to vote, the depositary will mail the information contained in the notice to the record holders of the depositary shares underlying the preferred stock. Each record holder of the depositary shares on the record date (which will be the same date as the record date for the preferred stock) will be entitled to instruct the depositary as to the exercise of the voting rights pertaining to the amount of the preferred stock represented by the holder's depositary shares. The depositary will then try, as far as practicable, to vote the number of shares of preferred stock underlying those depositary shares in accordance with these instructions, and we agree to take all actions deemed necessary by the depositary to enable the depositary to do so. The depositary will not vote the shares of preferred stock to the extent it does not receive specific instructions from the holders of depositary shares underlying the preferred stock.

7

Table of Contents

Amendment and Termination of the Depositary Agreement

The form of depositary receipt evidencing the depositary shares and any provision of the depositary agreement may at any time be amended by agreement between us and the depositary. However, any amendment which materially and adversely alters the rights of the holders of depositary shares we not be effective unless the holders of at least a majority of the depositary shares then outstanding approve the amendment. We or the depositary may terminate the depositary agreement only if (a) all outstanding depositary shares have been redeemed or (b) there has been a final distribution of the underlying preferred stock in connection with our liquidation, dissolution or winding up and the preferred stock has been distributed to the holders of depositary receipts.

Charges of Depositary

We will pay all transfer and other taxes and governmental charges arising solely from the existence of the depositary arrangements. We will also pay charges of the depositary in connection with the initial deposit of the preferred stock and any redemption of the preferred stock. Holders of depositary receipts will pay other transfer and other taxes and governmental charges and those other charges, including a fee for the withdrawal of shares of preferred stock upon surrender of depositary receipts, as are expressly provided in the depositary agreement to be for their accounts.

Miscellaneous

The depositary will forward to holders of depositary receipts all reports and communications from us that we deliver to the depositary and that we are required to furnish to the holders of the preferred stock.

Neither we nor the depositary will be liable if either of us is prevented or delayed by law or any circumstance beyond our control in performing our respective obligations under the depositary agreement. Our obligations and those of the depositary will be limited to performance in good faith of our respective duties under the depositary agreement. Neither we nor they will be obligated to prosecute or defend any legal proceeding in respect of any depositary shares or preferred stock unless satisfactory indemnity is furnished. We and the depositary may rely upon written advice of counsel or accountants, or upon information provided by persons presenting preferred stock for deposit, holders of depositary receipts or other persons believed to be competent and on documents believed to be genuine.

Resignation and Removal of Depositary

The depositary may resign at any time by delivering notice to us of its election to resign. We may remove the depositary at any time. Any

resignation or removal will take effect upon the appointment of a successor depositary and its acceptance of the appointment. We must appoint the successor depositary within 60 days after delivery of the notice of resignation or removal and it must be a bank or trust company having its principal office in the United States and having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000.

8

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

This prospectus describes certain general terms and provisions that could apply to the debt securities. The debt securities will constitute either senio or subordinated debt of Murphy Oil. Each prospectus supplement will state the particular terms that actually will apply to the debt securities included in the supplement.

In addition to the following summary, you should refer to the applicable provisions of the following documents for more detailed information:

- the senior indenture dated as of May 18, 2012 between Murphy Oil and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee, which has been filed as a exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and
- the subordinated indenture, a form of which has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

Neither indenture limits the aggregate principal amount of debt securities that we may issue under that indenture. We may authorize the issuance of the debt securities in one or more series at various times. All debt securities will be unsecured. The senior securities will have the same rank as all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated debt. The subordinated securities will be subordinated to senior indebtedness as described under "Subordinated Securities" in this prospectus. The prospectus supplement relating to the particular series of debt securities being offered will specify the amounts, prices and terms of those debt securities. These terms may include:

- whether the debt securities are senior securities or subordinated securities;
- the title and the limit on the aggregate principal amount of the debt securities;
- the maturity date or dates;
- the interest rate (which may be fixed or variable), or the method of determining any interest rates, at which the debt securities may bear interest:
- the dates from which interest shall accrue and the dates on which interest will be payable;
- the currencies in which the debt securities are denominated and principal and interest may be payable;
- · any redemption or sinking fund terms;
- any event of default or covenant with respect to the debt securities of a particular series, if not set forth in this prospectus;
- whether the debt securities are to be issued, in whole or in part, in the form of one or more global securities and the depositary for the global securities:
- whether the debt securities would be convertible into our common stock; and
- any other terms of the series, which will not conflict with the terms of the applicable indenture.

We may issue debt securities of any series at various times and we may reopen any series for further issuances from time to time without notice to existing holders.

We will issue the debt securities in fully registered form without coupons. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will issue debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars in denominations of \$1,000 or multiples of \$1,000.

We will describe special Federal income tax and other considerations relating to debt securities denominated in foreign currencies and "original issudiscount" debt securities (debt securities issued at a substantial discount below their principal amount because they pay no interest or pay interest that is below market rates at the time of issuance) in the applicable prospectus supplement.

9

Table of Contents

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, the covenants contained in the indentures and the debt securities will not provide special protection to holders of debt securities if we enter into a highly leveraged transaction, recapitalization or restructuring.

Exchange, Registration and Transfer

You may exchange debt securities of any series that are not global securities for other debt securities of the same series and of like aggregate principal amount and tenor in different authorized denominations. In addition, you may present debt securities for registration of transfer, together with a duly executed form of transfer, at the office of the security registrar or at the office of any transfer agent designated by us for that purpose with respect to any series of debt securities and referred to in the applicable prospectus supplement. No service charge is required for any transfer or exchange of debt securities but we may require payment of any taxes and other governmental charges. The security registrar or the transfer agent will effect the transfer or exchange upon being satisfied with the documents of title and identity of the person making the request. We have appointed the applicable trustee as security registrar for the applicable indenture. We may at any time designate additional transfer agents with respect to any series of debt securities.

In the event of any redemption in part, we will not be required to:

- issue, register the transfer of or exchange debt securities of any series during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before the mailing of notice of redemption of debt securities of that series to be redeemed and ending at the close of business on the mailing date;
- register the transfer of or exchange any debt security, or portion thereof, called for redemption, except the unredeemed portion of any registered security being redeemed in part.

For a discussion of restriction on the exchange, registration and transfer of global securities, see "Global Securities."

Payment and Paying Agents

Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, payment of principal, any premium and any interest on debt securities will be made at the offices of the paying agents that we designate at various times.

However, at our option, we may make interest payments by check mailed to the address, as it appears in the security register, of the person entitled the payments. Unless we specify otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will make payment of any installment of interest on debt securitie to the person in whose name that registered security is registered at the close of business on the regular record date for such interest.

We will specify in the applicable prospectus supplement, the agency which will be designated as our paying agent for payments with respect to deb securities.

Modification of the Indentures

Under each indenture our rights and obligations and the rights of the holders may be modified with our consent and the consents of the trustee under that indenture and the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the then outstanding debt securities of each series affected by the modification.

However, the consent of each affected holder is needed to:

the consent of the holders of the senior indebtedness.

- extend the maturity, reduce the interest rate or extend the payment schedule of any of the debt securities;
- reduce the principal amount or any amount payable on redemption of any debt security;

10

Table of Contents

- reduce the amount of principal of an original issue discount security payable upon acceleration of maturity or in bankruptcy;
- change the conversion provisions of either indenture in a manner adverse to the holders;
- change the subordination provisions of the subordinated indenture in a manner adverse to the holders of subordinated debt;
- reduce the percentage required for modifications or waivers of compliance with the indentures; or
- impair the right of repayment at the holder's option or the right of a holder to institute suit for repayment on or with respect to any debt security.

In addition, the subordinated provisions of the subordinated indenture cannot be modified to the detriment of any of our senior indebtedness without

Any actions we or the trustee may take toward adding to our covenants, adding events of default or establishing the structure or terms of the debt securities as permitted by the indentures will not require the approval of any holder of debt securities. In addition, we or the trustee may cure ambiguities of inconsistencies in the indentures or make other provisions without the approval of any holder as long as no holder's interests are materially and adversely affected.

Consolidation, Merger or Sale of Assets

We will not merge or consolidate with any other corporation or sell or convey all or substantially all of our assets to any Person, unless (i) either we are the continuing corporation, or the successor corporation or the Person which acquires by sale or conveyance substantially all our assets (if other than use will be a corporation organized under the laws of the United States of America or any State thereof and will expressly assume the due and punctual payment of the principal of and interest on all the debt securities, according to their tenor, and the due and punctual performance and observance of all of the covenants and conditions of the indenture to be performed or observed by us, by supplemental indenture in form reasonably satisfactory to the trustee, executed and delivered to the trustee by such corporation, and (ii) we or our successor corporation, as the case may be, are not, immediately after such merger or consolidation, or such sale or conveyance, in default in the performance of any such covenant or condition of the indenture.

In case of any such consolidation, merger, sale or conveyance, and following such an assumption by the successor corporation, such successor corporation will succeed to and be substituted for us, with the same effect as if it had been named in the indenture. Such successor corporation may cause to be signed, and may issue either in its own name or in our name prior to such succession any or all of the debt securities issuable under the indenture which theretofore had not been signed by us and delivered to the trustee; and, upon the order of such successor corporation instead of us and subject to all the terms, conditions and limitations prescribed in the indenture, the trustee will authenticate and will deliver any debt securities which previously were signed and delivered by our officers to the trustee for authentication, and any debt securities which such successor corporation thereafter causes to be signed and delivered to the trustee for that purpose. All of the debt securities so issued will in all respects have the same legal rank and benefit under the indenture as the debt securities theretofore or thereafter issued in accordance with the terms of the indenture as though all of such debt securities had been issued at the date of the execution of the indenture.

In the event of any such sale or conveyance (other than a conveyance by way of lease) we or any successor corporation which has become such in the manner described above will be discharged from all obligations and covenants under the indenture and the debt securities and may be liquidated and dissolved.

Our U.S. downstream business does not constitute substantially all of our assets, and for the avoidance of doubt the senior indenture provides that the covenant described above will not apply in the event we determine to dispose of our U.S. downstream business.

11

Table of Contents

Events of Default, Notice and Waiver

"Event of Default," when used in an indenture, will mean any of the following in relation to a series of debt securities:

- failure to pay interest on any debt security for 30 days after the interest becomes due;
- failure to pay the principal on any debt security when due;
- failure to deposit any sinking fund payment after such payment becomes due;
- failure to perform or breach of any other covenant or warranty in the indenture or any debt security that continues for 90 days after our being given notice from the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the affected series:
- default in the payment when due of (a) other indebtedness in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$75,000,000 and such default is not cured within 30 days after written notice to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the series and (b) interest, principal, premium or a sinking fund or redemption payment under any such other indebtedness, causing the indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity, which acceleration is not stayed, rescinded or annulled within 10 days after written notice to us and the trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the series;
- a creditor commences involuntary bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceedings against us and we are unable to obtain a stay or dismissal or that proceeding within 60 days;
- we voluntarily seek relief under bankruptcy, insolvency or similar laws or we consent to a court entering an order for relief against us under those laws; or
- any other event of default provided for debt securities of that series.

If any event of default relating to outstanding debt securities of any series occurs and is continuing, either the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in

principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series may declare the principal and accrued interest of all of the outstanding debt securities of such series to be due and immediately payable.

The indentures provide that the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or of exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee, with respect to the debt securities of that series. The trustee may act in any way that is consistent with those directions and may decline to act if any of the directions is contrary to law or to the indentures or would involve the trustee in personal liability.

The indentures provide that the holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of any series may on behalf of the holders of all of the outstanding debt securities of the series waive any past default (and its consequences) under the indentures relating to the series, except a default (a) in the payment of the principal of, interest on or sinking fund installment of any of the debt securities of the series, (b) with respect to voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy, insolvency or similar proceedings, or (c) with respect to a covenant or provision of such indentures which, under the terms of such indentures, cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holders of all of the outstanding debt securities of the series affected. It the case of clause (b) above, the holders of at least a majority of all outstanding debt securities (voting as one class) may on behalf of all holders waive a default.

The indentures contain provisions entitling the trustee, subject to the duty of the trustee during an event of default to act with the required standard care, to be indemnified by the holders of the debt securities of the relevant series before proceeding to exercise any right or power under the indentures at the request of those holders.

12

Table of Contents

The indentures require the trustee to, within 90 days after the occurrence of a default known to it with respect to any series of outstanding debt securities, give the holders of that series notice of the default if uncured and unwaived. However, the trustee may withhold this notice if it in good faith determines that the withholding of this notice is in the interest of those holders. However, the trustee may not withhold this notice in the case of a default i payment of principal of, interest on or sinking fund installment with respect to any debt securities of the series. The term "default" for the purpose of this provision means any event that is, or after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become, an event of default with respect to the debt securities of that series.

Each indenture requires us to file annually with the trustee a certificate, executed by our officers, indicating whether any of the officers has knowledge of any default under the indenture.

Replacement of Securities

We will replace any mutilated debt security at the expense of the holder, if we so choose, upon surrender of the mutilated debt security to the appropriate trustee. We will replace debt securities that are destroyed, stolen or lost at the expense of the holder upon delivery to the appropriate trustee of evidence of the destruction, loss or theft of the debt securities satisfactory to us and to the trustee. In the case of a destroyed, lost or stolen debt security, are indemnity satisfactory to the appropriate trustee and us may be required at the expense of the holder of the debt security before a replacement debt security will be issued.

Defeasance

The indentures contain a provision that permits us to elect to defease and be discharged from all of our obligations (subject to limited exceptions) with respect to any series of debt securities then outstanding provided the following conditions, among others, have been satisfied:

- we have deposited in trust with the trustee (a) money, (b) U.S. government obligations, or (c) a combination thereof, in each case, in an amount sufficient to pay and discharge the principal of and interest on the outstanding debt securities of any series;
- no event of default has occurred or is continuing with respect to the securities of any series being defeased;
- defeasance will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under any agreement to which we are a party or by which we are bound; and
- we have delivered to the trustee (a) an officers' certificate and an opinion of counsel that all conditions precedent relating to the defeasance have been complied with and (b) an opinion of counsel that the holders will not recognize income, gain or loss for Federal income tax purposes.

Governing Law

The indentures and the debt securities will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

The Trustee

U.S. Bank National Association is trustee under the senior indenture dated as of May 18, 2012. We will specify the trustee for each issue of debt securities in the applicable prospectus supplement, as well as any material relationship we may have with such trustee.

Senior Securities

Limitations on Liens . Neither we nor any restricted subsidiary will issue, assume or guarantee any debt secured by a mortgage, lien, pledge or other encumbrance, which are collectively called "mortgages" in the

13

Table of Contents

indenture, on any principal property or on any debt or capital stock of any restricted subsidiary which owns any principal property without providing that the senior securities will be secured equally and ratably or prior to the debt. A "restricted subsidiary" is a 50% or more owned subsidiary owning principal property and having stockholder's equity greater than 2% of our consolidated net assets.

"Principal property" is all property and equipment directly engaged in our exploration, production, refining, marketing and transportation activities.

"Consolidated net assets" means the total of all assets of Murphy Oil, excluding intangible assets (other than goodwill), treasury stock carried as an asset or write-ups of non- acquisition-related capital assets, less depreciation, amortization and other similar reserves, less the total of all liabilities, deferred credits, minority shareholders' interests in subsidiaries, reserves and other similar items of Murphy Oil, excluding certain acquisition-related deb or stockholders' equity, as calculated on our consolidated balance sheet.

However, the limitation on liens shall not apply to the following:

- mortgages existing on the date of the senior indenture;
- mortgages existing at the time an entity becomes a restricted subsidiary of ours;
- · mortgages securing debt of a restricted subsidiary in favor of Murphy Oil or any subsidiary of ours;
- mortgages on property, shares of stock or indebtedness (a) existing at the time of the acquisition of the property, shares of stock or indebtedness, (b) to secure payment of all or part of the purchase price of the property, shares of stock or indebtedness, or (c) to secure debt incurred prior to, at the time of or within 120 days after the acquisition of the property, shares of stock or indebtedness or after the completic of construction of the property, for the purpose of financing all or part of the purchase price of the property, shares of stock or indebtedness of the cost of construction;
- mortgages in favor of the United States of America, any state, any other country or any political subdivision required by contract or statute;
- mortgages on property of Murphy Oil or any restricted subsidiary securing all or part of the cost of operating, constructing or acquiring projects, as long as recourse is only to the property;
- specific marine mortgages or foreign equivalents on property or assets of Murphy Oil or any restricted subsidiary;
- mortgages or easements on property of Murphy Oil or any restricted subsidiary incurred to finance the property on a tax-exempt basis that d not materially detract from the value of or materially impair the use of the property or assets; or
- any extension, renewal or replacement of any mortgage referred to in the preceding items or of any debt secured by those mortgages as long
 as the extension, renewal or replacement secures the same or a lesser amount of debt and is limited to substantially the same property (plus
 improvements) which secured the mortgage.

Notwithstanding anything mentioned above, we and any of our restricted subsidiaries may issue, assume or guarantee debt secured by mortgages on principal property or on any indebtedness or capital stock of any restricted subsidiary (other than the debt secured by mortgages permitted above) which does not exceed 10% of our consolidated net assets.

Limitations on Sale and Lease-Back Transactions. Neither we nor any restricted subsidiary will lease any principal property for more than three years from the purchaser or transferee of such principal property. However, the limitation on this type of arrangement shall not apply if:

• we or our restricted subsidiary could incur debt secured by a mortgage on the property to be leased, as permitted above, without equally and ratably securing the senior securities of any series; or

Table of Contents

• we apply the greater of the proceeds from the sale or transfer and the fair value of the leased property to any senior acquisition-related debt within 120 days of the sale and lease-back transaction, in both cases less any amounts spent to purchase unencumbered principal property during the one year prior to or 120 days after any sale and lease-back transaction.

Subordinated Securities

Under the subordinated indenture, payment of the principal of, interest on and any premium on the subordinated securities will generally be subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all of our senior indebtedness.

"Senior indebtedness" is defined as the principal of, any premium and accrued and unpaid interest on the following items, whether outstanding on or created, incurred or assumed after the date of execution of the subordinated indenture:

- our indebtedness for money borrowed (other than the subordinated securities);
- our guarantees of indebtedness for money borrowed of any other person; and
- indebtedness evidenced by notes, debentures, bonds or other instruments of indebtedness for the payment of which we are responsible or liable, by guarantees or otherwise.

Senior indebtedness also includes modifications, renewals, extensions and refundings of any of the types of indebtedness, liabilities, obligations or guarantees listed above, unless the relevant instrument states that the indebtedness, liability, obligation or guarantee, or modification, renewal, extension or refunding, is not senior in right of payment to the subordinated securities.

We may not make any payment of principal of, interest on or any premium on the subordinated securities except for sinking fund payments as described below if:

- any default or event of default with respect to any senior indebtedness occurs and is continuing, or
- any judicial proceeding is pending with respect to any default in payment of senior indebtedness.

We may make sinking fund payments during a suspension of principal or interest payments on subordinated debt if we make these sinking fund payments by redeeming or acquiring securities prior to the default or by converting the securities.

If any subordinated security is declared due and payable before its specified date, or if we pay or distribute any assets to creditors upon our dissolution, winding up, liquidation or reorganization, we must pay all principal of, any premium and interest due or to become due on all senior indebtedness in full before the holders of subordinated securities are entitled to receive or take any payment. Subject to the payment in full of all senior indebtedness, the holders of the subordinated securities are to be subrogated to the rights of the holders of senior indebtedness to receive payments or distribution of our assets applicable to senior indebtedness until the subordinated securities are paid in full.

By reason of this subordination, in the event of insolvency, our creditors who are holders of senior indebtedness, as well as some of our general creditors, may recover more, ratably, than the holders of the subordinated securities.

The subordinated indenture will not limit the amount of senior indebtedness or debt securities which we may issue.

Conversion Rights

The prospectus supplement will provide if a series of securities is convertible into our common stock and the initial conversion price per share at which the securities may be converted.

15

Table of Contents

If we have not redeemed a convertible security, the holder of the convertible security may convert the security, or any portion of the principal amount in integral multiples of \$1,000, at the conversion price in effect at the time of conversion, into shares of Murphy Oil common stock. Conversion rights expire at the close of business on the date specified in the prospectus supplement for a series of convertible securities. Conversion rights expire at the close of business on the redemption date in the case of any convertible securities that we call for redemption.

In order to exercise the conversion privilege, the holder of the convertible security must surrender to us, at any office or agency maintained for that purpose, the security with a written notice of the election to convert the security, and, if the holder is converting less than the entire principal amount of the

security, the amount of security to be converted. In addition, if the convertible security is converted during the period between a record date for the payment of interest and the related interest payment date, the person entitled to convert the security must pay us an amount equal to the interest payable or the principal amount being converted.

We will not pay any interest on converted securities on any interest payment date after the date of conversion except for those securities surrendered during the period between a record date for the payment of interest and the related interest payment date.

Convertible securities shall be deemed to have been converted immediately prior to the close of business on the day of surrender of the security. We will not issue any fractional shares of stock upon conversion, but we will make an adjustment in cash based on the market price at the close of business or the date of conversion.

The conversion price will be subject to adjustment in the event of:

- payment of stock dividends or other distributions on our common stock;
- issuance of rights or warrants to all our stockholders entitling them to subscribe for or purchase our stock at a price less than the market pric of our common stock;
- the subdivision of our common stock into a greater or lesser number of shares of stock;
- the distribution to all stockholders of evidences of our indebtedness or assets, excluding stock dividends or other distributions and rights or warrants; or
- the reclassification of our common stock into other securities.

We may also decrease the conversion price as we consider necessary so that any event treated for Federal income tax purposes as a dividend of stoc or stock rights will not be taxable to the holders of our common stock.

We will pay any and all transfer taxes that may be payable in respect of the issue or delivery of shares of common stock on conversion of the securities.

We are not required to pay any tax which may be payable in respect of any transfer involved in the issue and delivery of shares in a name other than that of the holder of the security to be converted and no issue and delivery shall be made unless and until the person requesting the issue has paid the amount of any such tax or established to our satisfaction that such tax has been paid.

After the occurrence of:

- consolidation with or merger of Murphy Oil into any other corporation,
- any merger of another corporation into Murphy Oil, or
- any sale or transfer of substantially all of the assets of Murphy Oil,

16

Table of Contents

which results in any reclassification, change or conversion of our common stock, the holders of any convertible securities will be entitled to receive on conversion the kind and amount of shares of common stock or other securities, cash or other property receivable upon such event by a holder of our common stock immediately prior to the occurrence of the event.

17

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

We may issue securities warrants for the purchase of debt securities, preferred stock or common stock. Securities warrants may be issued independently or together with debt securities, preferred stock or common stock and may be attached to or separate from any offered securities. We will issue each series of securities warrants under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between us and a bank or trust company, as warrant agent. The securities warrant agent will act solely as our agent in connection with the securities warrants and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any registered holders of securities warrants or beneficial owners of securities warrants. In addition to this summary, you shoul

refer to the securities warrant agreement, including the form of securities warrant certificate, relating to the specific securities warrants being offered for the complete terms of the securities warrant agreement and the securities warrants. The securities warrant agreement, together with the terms of securities warrant certificate and securities warrants, will be filed with the SEC in connection with the offering of the specific securities warrants.

We will describe the particular terms of any issue of securities warrants in the prospectus supplement relating to the issue. Those terms may include:

- the designation, aggregate principal amount, currencies, denominations and terms of the series of debt securities purchasable upon exercise of securities warrants to purchase debt securities and the price at which the debt securities may be purchased upon exercise;
- the designation, number of shares, stated value and terms (including, without limitation, liquidation, dividend, conversion and voting rights) of the series of preferred stock purchasable upon exercise of securities warrants to purchase shares of preferred stock and the price at which such number of shares of preferred stock of such series may be purchased upon such exercise;
- the number of shares of common stock purchasable upon the exercise of securities warrants to purchase shares of common stock and the pric
 at which such number of shares of common stock may be purchased upon such exercise;
- the date on which the right to exercise the securities warrants will commence and the date on which the right will expire;
- the Federal income tax consequences applicable to the securities warrants; and
- any other terms of the securities warrant.

Securities warrants for the purchase of preferred stock and common stock will be offered and exercisable for U.S. dollars only. Securities warrants will be issued in registered form only. The exercise price for securities warrants will be subject to adjustment in accordance with the applicable prospectus supplement.

Each securities warrant will entitle its holder to purchase the principal amount of debt securities or the number of shares of preferred stock or common stock at the exercise price set forth in, or calculable as set forth in, the applicable prospectus supplement. The exercise price may be adjusted upon the occurrence of events as set forth in the prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised securities warrants will become void. We will specify the place or places where, and the manner in which, securities warrants may be exercised in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Prior to the exercise of any securities warrants to purchase debt securities, preferred stock or common stock, holders of the securities warrants will not have any of the rights of holders of the debt securities, preferred stock or common stock purchasable upon exercise, including:

• in the case of securities warrants for the purchase of debt securities, the right to receive payments of principal of, any premium or interest on the debt securities purchasable upon exercise or to enforce covenants in the applicable indenture; or

18

Table of Contents

• in the case of securities warrants for the purchase of preferred stock or common stock, the right to vote or to receive any payments of dividends on the preferred stock or common stock purchasable upon exercise.

19

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS

We may issue purchase contracts for the purchase or sale of:

- debt or equity securities issued by us or securities of third parties, a basket of such securities, an index or indices or such securities or any
 combination of the above as specified in the applicable prospectus supplement;
- currencies; or
- commodities.

Each purchase contract will entitle the holder thereof to purchase or sell, and obligate us to sell or purchase, on specified dates, such securities, currencies or commodities at a specified purchase price, which may be based on a formula, all as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. We may, however, satisfy our obligations, if any, with respect to any purchase contract by delivering the cash value of such purchase contract or the cash value.

of the property otherwise deliverable or, in the case of purchase contracts on underlying currencies, by delivering the underlying currencies, as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. The applicable prospectus supplement will also specify the methods by which the holders may purchase or sell such securities, currencies or commodities and any acceleration, cancellation or termination provisions or other provisions relating to the settlement of a purchase contract.

The purchase contracts may require us to make periodic payments to the holders thereof or vice versa, which payments may be deferred to the exterset forth in the applicable prospectus supplement, and those payments may be unsecured or prefunded on some basis. The purchase contracts may require the holders thereof to secure their obligations in a specified manner to be described in the applicable prospectus supplement. Alternatively, purchase contracts may require holders to satisfy their obligations thereunder when the purchase contracts are issued. Our obligation to settle such pre-paid purchase contracts on the relevant settlement date may constitute indebtedness. Accordingly, pre-paid purchase contracts will be issued under either the senior indenture or the subordinated indenture.

20

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

As specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, we may issue units consisting of one or more shares of common stock, shares of preferred stock, depositary shares representing preferred stock, senior debt securities, subordinated debt securities, warrants, purchase contracts or any combination of such securities. The applicable supplement will describe:

- the terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units, including whether and under what circumstances the securities comprising the units may be traded separately;
- a description of the terms of any unit agreement governing the units; and
- a description of the provisions for the payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units.

21

Table of Contents

FORMS OF SECURITIES

Each debt security and warrant will be represented either by a certificate issued in definitive form to a particular investor or by one or more global securities representing the entire issuance of securities. Certificated securities in definitive form and global securities will be issued in registered form. Definitive securities name you or your nominee as the owner of the security, and in order to transfer or exchange these securities or to receive payments other than interest or other interim payments, you or your nominee must physically deliver the securities to the trustee, registrar, paying agent or other agent, as applicable. Global securities name a depositary or its nominee as the owner of the debt securities or warrants represented by these global securities. The depositary maintains a computerized system that will reflect each investor's beneficial ownership of the securities through an account maintained by the investor with its broker/dealer, bank, trust company or other representative, as we explain more fully below.

Global Securities

We may issue the debt securities and warrants in the form of one or more fully registered global securities that will be deposited with a depositary of its nominee identified in the applicable prospectus supplement and registered in the name of that depositary or nominee. In those cases, one or more registered global securities will be issued in a denomination or aggregate denominations equal to the portion of the aggregate principal or face amount of the securities to be represented by registered global securities. Unless and until it is exchanged in whole for securities in definitive registered form, a registered global security may not be transferred except as a whole by and among the depositary for the registered global security, the nominees of the depositary or any successors of the depositary or those nominees.

If not described below, any specific terms of the depositary arrangement with respect to any securities to be represented by a registered global security will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to those securities. We anticipate that the following provisions will apply to all depositary arrangements.

Ownership of beneficial interests in a registered global security will be limited to persons, called participants, that have accounts with the depositary or persons that may hold interests through participants. Upon the issuance of a registered global security, the depositary will credit, on its book-entry registration and transfer system, the participants' accounts with the respective principal or face amounts of the securities beneficially owned by the participants. Any dealers, underwriters or agents participating in the distribution of the securities will designate the accounts to be credited. Ownership of beneficial interests in a registered global security will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership interests will be effected only through, records

maintained by the depositary, with respect to interests of participants, and on the records of participants, with respect to interests of persons holding throug participants. The laws of some states may require that some purchasers of securities take physical delivery of these securities in definitive form. These law may impair your ability to own, transfer or pledge beneficial interests in registered global securities.

So long as the depositary, or its nominee, is the registered owner of a registered global security, that depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the securities represented by the registered global security for all purposes under the applicable indenture or warrant agreement. Except as described below, owners of beneficial interests in a registered global security will not be entitled to have the securities represented by the registered global security registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of the securities in definitive form and will not be considered the owners or holders of the securities under the applicable indenture or warrant agreement. Accordingly, each person owning a beneficial interest in a registered global security must rely on the procedures of the depositary for that registered global security and, if that person is not a participant, on the procedures of the participant through which the person owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder under the applicable indenture or warrant agreement. We understand that under existing industry practices, if we request any action of holders or if an owner of a beneficial interest in a registered global security desires to give or take any action that a holder is

22.

Table of Contents

entitled to give or take under the applicable indenture or warrant agreement, the depositary for the registered global security would authorize the participants holding the relevant beneficial interests to give or take that action, and the participants would authorize beneficial owners owning through the to give or take that action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of beneficial owners holding through them.

Principal, premium, if any, and interest payments on debt securities, and any payments to holders with respect to warrants, represented by a registered global security registered in the name of a depositary or its nominee will be made to the depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, as the registered owner of the registered global security. None of Murphy Oil, the trustees, the warrant agents, or any other agent of Murphy Oil, agent of the trustees or agent of the warrant agents will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the registered global security or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to those beneficial ownership interests.

We expect that the depositary for any of the securities represented by a registered global security, upon receipt of any payment of principal, premium interest or other distribution of underlying securities or other property to holders on that registered global security, will immediately credit participants' accounts in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in that registered global security as shown on the records of the depositary. We also expect that payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in a registered global security held through participants will be governed by standing customer instructions and customary practices, as is now the case with the securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of those participants.

If the depositary for any of these securities represented by a registered global security is at any time unwilling or unable to continue as depositary or ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act, and a successor depositary registered as a clearing agency under the Exchange Act is not appointed by us within 90 days, we will issue securities in definitive form in exchange for the registered global security that had been held by the depositary. Any securities issued in definitive form in exchange for a registered global security will be registered in the name or names that the depositary gives to the relevant trustee, warrant agent or other relevant agent of ours or theirs. It is expected that the depositary's instructions will be based upon directions received by the depositary from participants with respect to ownership of beneficial interests in the registered global security that had been held by the depositary.

23

Table of Contents

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities offered under this prospectus through agents; through underwriters or dealers; directly to one or more purchasers; or through a combination of any of these methods of sale. For each offering of securities under this prospectus, we will identify the specific plan of distribution, including any underwriters, dealers, agents or direct purchasers, and their compensation, in the related prospectus supplement.

VALIDITY OF SECURITIES

The validity of the securities will be passed on for us by Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP, New York, New York, and for any underwriters by the law firm named in the applicable prospectus supplement.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and schedule of Murphy Oil Corporation and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accountin firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

24

Table of Contents

\$550,000,000



Murphy Oil Corporation

\$550,000,000 5.875% Notes due 2027

Joint physical book-running managers

J.P. Morgan

BofA Securities

MUFO

Joint book-running managers

DNB Markets

Regions Securities LLC

Scotiabank

Wells Fargo Securitie

Co-managers

BMO Capital Markets HSBC Hancock Whitney Investment Services, Inc.

SOCIETE GENERALE

Capital One Securitic SMBC Nikk Standard Chartered Ban

November 13, 2019